

# THE SOCIAL PROTECTION INDICATOR FOR THE PACIFIC ASSESSING PROGRESS

JULY 2019



ASIAN DEVELOPMENT BANK

# THE SOCIAL PROTECTION INDICATOR FOR THE PACIFIC ASSESSING PROGRESS

JULY 2019



ASIAN DEVELOPMENT BANK



Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 IGO license (CC BY 3.0 IGO)

© 2019 Asian Development Bank 6 ADB Avenue, Mandaluyong City, 1550 Metro Manila, Philippines Tel +63 2 632 4444; Fax +63 2 636 2444 www.adb.org

Some rights reserved. Published in 2019.

ISBN 978-92-9261-668-7 (Print), 978-92-9261-669-4 (e-ISBN) Publication Stock No. TCS190252-2 DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.22617/TCS190252-2

The views expressed in this publication are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views and policies of the Asian Development Bank (ADB) or its Board of Governors or the governments they represent.

ADB does not guarantee the accuracy of the data included in this publication and accepts no responsibility for any consequence of their use. The mention of specific companies or products of manufacturers does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by ADB in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned.

By making any designation of or reference to a particular territory or geographic area, or by using the term "country" in this document, ADB does not intend to make any judgments as to the legal or other status of any territory or area.

This work is available under the Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 IGO license (CC BY 3.0 IGO) https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/3.0/igo/. By using the content of this publication, you agree to be bound by the terms of this license. For attribution, translations, adaptations, and permissions, please read the provisions and terms of use at https://www.adb.org/terms-use#openaccess.

This CC license does not apply to non-ADB copyright materials in this publication. If the material is attributed to another source, please contact the copyright owner or publisher of that source for permission to reproduce it. ADB cannot be held liable for any claims that arise as a result of your use of the material.

Please contact pubsmarketing@adb.org if you have questions or comments with respect to content, or if you wish to obtain copyright permission for your intended use that does not fall within these terms, or for permission to use the ADB logo.

Corrigenda to ADB publications may be found at http://www.adb.org/publications/corrigenda.

Note: In this publication, "\$" refers to United States dollars.

Cover design by Jan Carlo dela Cruz.

# Contents

Tab	les, Figures, and Boxes	iv
For	eword	vii
Ack	nowledgments	viii
Abł	previations	ix
Exe	ecutive Summary	x
1	Overview and Methodology	1
	What Is the Social Protection Indicator?	2
	Methodology for Deriving the Indicators	3
		0
2	Spending on Social Protection—General Results	7
3	Social Protection Spending by Category and Program	10
	Social Insurance	11
	Social Assistance	15
_	Active Labor Market Programs	19
4	Coverage and Benefit Size of Social Protection	21
	Coverage	21
_		24
5	Poverty and Gender Dimensions of Social Protection Spending	30
	Distribution of Expenditure by Cender	30 36
6	Changes in Social Protection from 2000 to 2015	12
0	Social Protection Expenditure	<b>43</b> 43
	Social Protection Experimente Social Protection Coverage	50
	Social Protection Benefit Size	54
	Distribution of Expenditure between the Poor and Nonpoor	59
	Distribution of Expenditure by Gender	63
7	Conclusions	69
Appendix		74
Ref	erences	89

# Tables, Figures, and Boxes

#### Tables

1	Social Protection Categories and Programs	2
2	Social Protection Programs and Intended Beneficiary Groups	3
3	Country Classifications by Income Group and Region	5
4	Social Protection Benefit Size for Each Actual Beneficiary	26
	by Category, Country, Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2015	
Fig	ures	
1	Social Protection Expenditure in the Pacific, 2015	8
2	Social Protection Expenditure, by Income Group and Region, the Pacific, 2015	9
3	Social Protection Expenditure by Category, the Pacific, 2015	11
4	Social Protection Expenditure, by Income Group and Region, the Pacific, 2015	12
5	Social Protection Coverage by Category, the Pacific, 2015	22
6	Social Protection Coverage by Category, Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2015	22
7	Social Protection Benefit Size by Category, the Pacific, 2015	25
8	Social Protection Benefit Size by Category, Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2015	27
9	Social Protection Expenditure on Poor vs Nonpoor by Category, the Pacific, 2015	31
10	Social Protection Expenditure on Poor vs Nonpoor by Country, the Pacific, 2015	31
11	Social Protection Expenditure on Poor vs Nonpoor by Category, Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2015	32
12	Social Insurance Expenditure on Poor vs Nonpoor by Country, the Pacific, 2015	33
13	Social Assistance Expenditure on Poor vs Nonpoor by Country, the Pacific, 2015	35
14	Social Protection Expenditure by Gender and Category, the Pacific, 2015	37
15	Social Protection Expenditure by Gender and Country, the Pacific, 2015	38

16	Social Protection Expenditure by Gender, Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2015	39
17	Social Insurance Expenditure by Gender and Country,	40
18	Social Assistance Expenditure by Gender and Country, the Pacific 2015	41
19	Social Protection Expenditure as a Share of Aggregate GDP	44
20	Social Protection Expenditure as a Share of GDP per Capita by Category, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	44
21	Social Protection Expenditure as a Share of Aggregate GDP by Income Group and Region, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	45
22	Social Protection Expenditure as a Share of GDP per Capita by Income Group and Region, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	46
23	Social Protection Expenditure as a Share of GDP per Capita by Country, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	47
24	Social Protection Expenditure as a Share of GDP per Capita by Category and Income Group, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	48
25	Social Protection Expenditure as a Share of GDP per Capita by Category and Region, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	49
26	Social Protection Coverage by Category, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	50
27	Social Protection Coverage by Category and Income Group, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	51
28	Social Protection Coverage by Category and Region, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	52
29	Social Protection Benefit Size by Category, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	54
30	Social Protection Benefit Size by Category and Income Group, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	55
31	Social Protection Benefit Size by Category and Region, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	56
32	Social Protection Benefit Size and Coverage, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	58
33	Nonpoor vs Poor Social Protection Expenditure by Category, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	60
34	Nonpoor vs Poor Social Protection Expenditure by Income Group, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	61
35	Distribution of Expenditure between the Poor and Nonpoor by Region, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	63

36	Social Protection Spending by Gender and Category, the Pacific,	64
	2009, 2012, and 2015	
37	Social Protection Spending by Gender and Income Group,	65
	the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015	
38	Social Protection Spending by Gender and Region, the Pacific,	66
	2009, 2012, and 2015	

#### Boxes

1	Provident Funds: The Core of Social Insurance in the Pacific	14
2	Timor-Leste—Pensions for Veterans Who Fought for Independence	16
3	Cash-for-Work Programs in Kiribati and the Marshall Islands	20

# Foreword

In 2015, the Sustainable Development Goals were adopted by United Nations member states to serve as a blueprint for achieving a better and more sustainable future for all. The provision of social protection was identified as one of the key elements of the first goal on ending poverty.

The Asian Development Bank (ADB) and its partners developed in 2005 the Social Protection Index—now the Social Protection Indicator (SPI)—as the first comprehensive and quantitative measure of social protection systems in Asia and the Pacific. The SPI provides in-depth measures of social protection at country, income-group, and regional levels. It captures the adequacy of social protection in terms of government expenditure, how many are covered, and the benefit size for each social protection "category" (social insurance, social assistance, and active labor market programs). The SPI also measures the distributional impact of social protection in terms of poverty and gender.

This publication provides updates on country SPIs. There have been revisions from the original 2005 values both in terms of the number of countries covered and mathematical formulation. The latter was done to make the SPI results simpler. The analysis, however, is more focused on the 2015 results.

As ADB implements its new Strategy 2030, the SPI becomes even more important, specifically in advancing the first operational priority (OP1) of addressing remaining poverty and reducing inequalities in Asia and the Pacific. OP1 will aim to enhance human capital and social protection, generate quality jobs, and reduce inequality in access to opportunities. Under OP1, ADB is committed to strengthening its support to social protection systems and services in the region by employing a differentiated approach to varying needs across countries and among vulnerable populations, and addressing the requirements for social protection throughout individual life cycles. The SPI is one effort by ADB to develop robust data and a strong knowledge base in Asia and the Pacific, which can support the development of social protection in the region.

ver by le Woochong Um

**Woochong Um** Director General Sustainable Development and Climate Change Department Asian Development Bank

# Acknowledgments

This publication was prepared by a team led by Sri Wening Handayani, Principal Social Development Specialist at the Sustainable Development and Climate Change Department, Asian Development Bank (ADB). David Abbott, ADB consultant, and Babken Babajanian, Associate Professor at the London School of Economics and Political Science, wrote the report. Flordeliza C. Huelgas, ADB consultant, performed the data review and consolidation.

Many of the inputs were given by seven national researchers who compiled social protection information and generated domestic indicators, often presented in "country reports": David Abbott (Cook Islands, Federated States of Micronesia, Kiribati, Samoa, Tonga, and Vanuatu); Priya Chattier (Fiji and Solomon Islands); Ramrakha Detenamo (Nauru); Clarinda Ziegler (Palau); Theo Takpe (Papua New Guinea); Dwight Heine (Republic of the Marshall Islands); and Gaspar Da Silva (Timor-Leste).

The publication benefited from the comments of peer reviewers Florence Bonnet, Labor Market Specialist at the International Labour Organization; Willem Adema, Senior Economist at the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development; and contributions from the following ADB staff: Paolo Spantigati, Country Director, Timor-Leste Resident Mission; Arturo Martinez, Statistician at the Economic Research and Regional Cooperation Department; Michiel Van Der Auwera, Unit Head–Project Administration at the Georgia Resident Mission; and Karin Schelzig, Principal Social Sector Specialist at the East Asia Department. Lydia Domingo, Imelda Marquez, Rizza Loise Aguilar-Crisanto, and Kristine Marie Presbitero provided indefatigable administrative support.

# Abbreviations

ADB	Asian Development Bank	
ALMP	active labor market program	
C00	Cook Islands	
FIJ	Fiji	
FSM	Federated States of Micronesia	
GDP	gross domestic product	
HIC	high-income country	
KIR	Kiribati	
LMIC	lower-middle-income country	
MEL	Melanesia	
MIC	Micronesia	
NAU	Nauru	
NCD	noncommunicable disease	
PAL	Palau	
PNG	Papua New Guinea	
POL	Polynesia	
RMI	Republic of the Marshall Islands	
SA	social assistance	
SAM	Samoa	
SI	social insurance	
SOL	Solomon Islands	
SP	social protection	
SPI	Social Protection Indicator	
TIM	Timor-Leste	
TON	Tonga	
UMIC	upper-middle-income country	
VAN	Vanuatu	

# **Executive Summary**

This report presents the analysis of comprehensive 2015 data on social protection programs in 13 Pacific developing member countries. The report updates the result of the 2012 analysis published in *The Social Protection Indicator: Assessing Results for the Pacific* (ADB 2016).

The report uses the Social Protection Indicator (SPI) for assessing the nature and effectiveness of social protection both within and across countries. The SPI shows the level of resources invested in social protection, the extent of coverage, benefit levels, and distribution of expenditure in terms of poverty and gender.

## Social Protection Expenditure

The average social protection expenditure in the Pacific in 2015 was 6.0% of aggregate gross domestic product (GDP) and for each intended beneficiary as a share of GDP per capita, 5.3%. Aggregate expenditure varied from 13.8% of GDP in Timor-Leste to 1.1% of GDP in Papua New Guinea.

Social insurance refers to contributory schemes to help people respond to common risks such as illness, old age, and unemployment. Social insurance dominated spending on social protection in the region, with average spending of 3.4% of aggregate GDP and 3.0% of GDP per capita. Social insurance expenditure was largely taken up by old-age pensions (for persons aged 60 and above), equivalent to 2.8% of aggregate GDP. Pensions in the Pacific are administered through provident funds and offer support to those in formal employment. Expenditure on other social insurance programs, namely health assistance and other social insurance, was significantly less than that on pensions.

Social assistance spending averaged 2.1% of aggregate GDP and 1.9% of GDP per capita. Social assistance provides unrequited transfers to groups, such as the poor, who cannot qualify for insurance or would receive inadequate benefits from such a source.

The dominant policy programs in social assistance were welfare assistance comprising cash transfers for vulnerable groups, with expenditure at 1.1% of aggregate GDP and assistance to the elderly (persons aged 60 and above), with expenditure at 0.7% of GDP per capita. Spending on child welfare, disability assistance, and health assistance was below 0.2% of aggregate GDP.

Spending on active labor market programs (ALMPs) was very small, at only 0.5% in both aggregate and per capita GDP terms (for which reasons this category is touched on only lightly).

## Social Protection Coverage

Social protection in the Pacific covered 31.2% of intended beneficiaries in 2015 thus nearly two-thirds of eligible persons were left without support. Of the three categories, social assistance had the widest coverage of 20.0%. Social insurance, which mainly targets workers in formal employment, had a narrower coverage of 8.7%. ALMPs had the least coverage, with 2.4% of intended beneficiaries.

## Social Protection Benefit Size

The average social protection benefit received by each beneficiary in the Pacific was 54.1% of GDP per capita. Social protection benefits ranged from 251.1% of GDP per capita (\$4,992.25) in Papua New Guinea to 2.1% of GDP per capita (\$57.16) in Vanuatu.

Social insurance had the largest average benefits at 144.6% of GDP per capita. Generous social insurance benefits were provided through pensions or lump-sum payments from provident funds, targeting a small subsection of workers in formal employment. Social assistance benefits were more modest, averaging 16.4% of GDP per capita. The average benefits for ALMPs were 17.9% of GDP per capita.

## **Poverty Dimension**

Social protection spending in the Pacific favors the nonpoor over the poor (taken as the population living below the nationally defined poverty line). Expenditure received by the poor was 1.4% of GDP per capita, while the nonpoor received 3.9% of GDP per capita.

The large difference in per capita social insurance expenditure contributed to the overall benefit gap between the poor and nonpoor. Social insurance is biased toward those in formal employment who are less likely to be poor. Social insurance spending on the nonpoor (2.4% of GDP per capita) was nearly five times as high as that on the poor (0.5% of GDP per capita). Social assistance also showed less per capita spending on poor (0.7% of GDP per capita) than on nonpoor beneficiaries (1.1% of GDP per capita). ALMPs showed a similar pattern: 0.1% of GDP per capita for the poor and 0.3% for the nonpoor.

#### **Gender Dimension**

Social protection spending in the Pacific favored men over women in 2015: 3.3% of GDP per capita on men and 2.0% on women. Social insurance expenditure on men, on average, exceeded that on women by 0.9 percentage points, as a higher proportion of men than women are in wage employment and therefore are more likely to be covered by social insurance. Social assistance spending also favored men, with a distributional gap of 0.3 percentage points, as did ALMPs, with a gap of 0.2 percentage points.

## Trends in Social Protection over Time

Social protection made substantial progress across the region. Expenditure improved from 4.1% of aggregate GDP in 2009 to 6.0% in 2015. It also improved in per capita terms, from 3.3% of GDP to 5.3% over the period. Expenditure improved in all three social protection categories.

Social insurance expenditure increased from 2.1% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 3.0% in 2015. The majority of countries showed improvements. Social assistance expenditure increased from 1.1% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 1.9% in 2015. Per capita expenditure in ALMPs increased from 0.1% of GDP per capita to 0.5%.

Social protection coverage improved from 17.6% of intended beneficiaries in 2009 to 31.2% in 2015. Social assistance coverage increased by 8.2 percentage points, surpassing the gain in social insurance and ALMPs.

Social protection benefit size picked up across all three social protection categories. Social insurance benefits improved by 32.1 percentage points, from 112.5% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 144.6% in 2015.

Average social protection expenditure continued to favor the nonpoor in all three social protection categories in both 2009 and 2015. Furthermore, the gap in spending between the poor and nonpoor increased from 1.7 percentage points in 2009 to 2.5 percentage points in 2015.

Spending on women remained behind that on men in all three social protection categories, as the gap in spending widened from 0.9 percentage points in 2009 to 1.3 percentage points in 2015.

# **Overview and Methodology**

This report presents the analysis of comprehensive 2015 data on social protection programs in 13 Pacific countries.<sup>1</sup> It uses the Social Protection Indicator (SPI) for assessing social protection within and across countries.

This report continues the effort to systematically track and assess developments in social protection. The Asian Development Bank (ADB) and its development partners originally developed its precursor—the Social Protection Index—in 2005 as a tool to monitor social protection in Asia and the Pacific. This report updates the results of a 2012 analysis for the Pacific published in 2016 (ADB 2016).

Systematic and comprehensive monitoring and evaluation are essential for improving social protection systems to enhance their capacity to support the poor and vulnerable. The SPI approach offers uniform indicators that can help governments and other stakeholders assess the effectiveness of social protection systems and to track progress over time. At country level, it assesses social protection systems as well as progress. At cross-country level, it can help trace and assess patterns in social protection. This SPI monitoring helps track the progress of Target 1.3 of the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs).<sup>2</sup>

The analysis in this report is useful for two reasons. First, the report provides data on all types of government social protection initiatives, focusing on aggregate expenditure, coverage, benefit size, and poverty and gender dimensions. This enables one to assess social protection as a system by looking at social protection as a whole. The SPI thus complements existing national monitoring and evaluation tools, which tend to focus on individual programs rather than the overall system.

Second, the SPI analysis allows a focus on distinct areas of social protection activities. It provides disaggregated data on components of social protection

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The 13 Pacific countries are the Cook Islands, the Federated States of Micronesia (FSM), Fiji, Kiribati, Nauru, Palau, Papua New Guinea, the Marshall Islands (RMI), Samoa, Solomon Islands, Timor-Leste, Tonga, and Vanuatu.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> SDG target 1.3: Implement nationally appropriate social protection systems and measures for all, including floors, and by 2030 achieve substantial coverage of the poor and the vulnerable.

Item	Social Insurance	Social Assistance	Active Labor Market Programs
Category	Contributory schemes to help people respond to common risks such as illness, old age, and unemployment.	Unrequited transfers to groups, such as the poor, who cannot qualify for insurance or would receive inadequate benefits from such a source.	Help for people to secure employment.
Program	Pensions Health insurance Other social insurance (unemployment and disability insurance, maternity benefits, benefits from provident funds)	Welfare assistance, such as cash or in-kind transfers Child welfare Assistance to the elderly Health assistance (tax- funded benefits) Disability benefits	Skills development and training Public works programs, such as cash for work or food for work

Sources: ADB. 2011. *The Revised Social Protection Index: Methodology and Handbook*. Manila; 2016. *The Social Protection Indicator: Assessing Results for the Pacific*. Manila.

systems and allows one to assess their relative significance. These components comprise three "categories"—social insurance, social assistance, and active labor market programs (ALMPs)—and include corresponding "programs" such as health insurance, pensions, and welfare assistance (Table 1).

The analysis of 2015 data in this report follows the methodology used in the previous 2016 publication (using 2012 data). This report also presents comparisons of social protection indicators for 13 Pacific countries from 2009 to 2015.

## What Is the Social Protection Indicator?

The SPI is an indicator for assessing social protection effectiveness within and across countries. Going beyond measuring social protection expenditure as a share of aggregate gross domestic product (GDP), the SPI assesses expenditure for each intended beneficiary as a share of GDP per capita. Intended beneficiary population groups are the key unit for assessing social protection effectiveness in this report—in other words, the share of the population that could qualify for benefits from a particular social protection category and program. The report distinguishes intended beneficiaries from actual beneficiaries, that is, those

3

Program	Group
Health insurance	Employed population
Health assistance	Poor population
Unemployment insurance	Employed population
Pensions	Population aged 60 years and above
Welfare assistance	Poor population (living below the nationally defined poverty line, all ages)
Child welfare	Children aged 0-14 years
Assistance to the elderly	Older persons
Disability benefits	Persons with disabilities
Active labor market programs	Unemployed and underemployed

#### **Table 2: Social Protection Programs and Intended Beneficiary Groups**

Source: ADB. 2011. The Revised Social Protection Index: Methodology and Handbook. Manila.

given support in practice. This distinction is captured by the coverage indicator, which measures the share of actual beneficiaries in the total intended beneficiary population. The SPI is a relative indicator against the GDP per capita of each country.<sup>3</sup>

Table 2 presents the main intended beneficiary groups for each of the programs. A detailed explanation for defining and selecting the groups is in ADB (2011).

## Methodology for Deriving the Indicators

Using 2015 data, this report draws on the methodology set out in ADB (2011), which provides a detailed explanation of defining and constructing the SPI and key data sources. The information required for the analysis falls into two general categories: basic statistics and indicators; and data on social protection expenditure and on the number of social protection beneficiaries. The following data sources were used: government statistics and reports, reports by international financial institutions and bilateral agencies, discussions and interviews with agencies responsible for social protection, and household survey data.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Mathematically, the SPI is a simple ratio based first on dividing total social protection expenditure on social protection by the total intended beneficiaries of social protection. This ratio is then compared with GDP per capita, thus expressed as a share of GDP per capita.

Throughout this report, most averages are unweighted. This represents a methodological choice, signifying that indicators for each country are treated as equal in weight to those in any other country.

For the 2015 Pacific update, a thorough and careful review of social protection measures has been undertaken across the Pacific region. With the availability of updated data for 2009 and 2012, the SPIs for these two years have therefore been revised. In particular, some important revisions to expenditure on social insurance have been made to 2009 and 2012 SPI data, notably for Kiribati, the Marshall Islands, Papua New Guinea, and Samoa. In addition, the cash-for-work ALMPs in Kiribati and the Marshall Islands have now been included in the SPI calculation; these two programs directly support incomes of poor outer-island households. The revised figures for 2009 and 2012, together with the 2015 data, where feasible, are presented in this report.

Results on the coverage of SPI show some countries exceeding 100% of intended beneficiaries. This simply means that in some countries, beneficiaries may receive more than one kind of social protection. For example, an elderly person may receive some form of pension while receiving health assistance benefits.

The analysis of social protection in the Pacific is also carried out by countries' income levels and regional groupings (Table 3). There are two country income groups based on World Bank classification: upper-middle-income countries (UMICs) and lower-middle-income countries (LMICs).<sup>4</sup>

The regional groupings are, per ADB's classification, Micronesia, Melanesia, and Polynesia. These "regions" allow comparisons with other countries in the Pacific region that broadly share similar geographic and resource endowments. Four of the Micronesian countries of the North Pacific are primarily comprised of atolls, and/or small reef or volcanic islands—Kiribati, the Federated States of Micronesia (FSM), the Marshall Islands, and Palau—while Nauru is a single raised limestone island. These countries have small scattered populations—ranging in size from around 10,000 in Nauru to 100,000 in the FSM and Kiribati—and, apart from fishing in their exclusive economic zones, are generally resource poor.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> For the 2018 fiscal year (1 July 2017–30 June 2018), the World Bank classifies countries by income as follows: low-income economies with gross national income (GNI) per capita of \$1,005 or less in 2016; lower-middle-income economies with a GNI per capita between \$1,006 and \$3,955; uppermiddle-income economies with a GNI per capita between \$3,956 and \$12,235; and high-income economies with a GNI per capita of \$12,236 or more. Available at https://datahelpdesk.worldbank. org/knowledgebase/articles/906519 (accessed 20 December 2017).

5

By Income Group <sup>a</sup>	By Region <sup>b</sup>	
<b>Upper-middle-income countries</b>	<b>Micronesia</b>	
Cook Islands	Federated States of Micronesia	
Fiji	Kiribati	
Marshall Islands	Marshall Islands	
Nauru <sup>c</sup>	Nauru	
Palau	Palau	
Lower-middle-income countries	<b>Melanesia</b>	
Federated States of Micronesia	Fiji	
Kiribati	Papua New Guinea	
Papua New Guinea	Solomon Islands	
Samoa	Timor-Leste	
Solomon Islands	Vanuatu	
Timor-Leste Tonga Vanuatu	<b>Polynesia</b> Cook Islands Samoa Tonga	

#### Table 3: Country Classifications by Income Group and Region

Notes:

<sup>a</sup> Based on the World Bank's classification.

<sup>b</sup> ADB's classification.

<sup>c</sup> Nauru, the only high-income country, is included in this group in the computation of group averages.

Source: World Bank Classification of Countries by Income, 16 January 2017.

The Melanesian countries are comprised primarily of larger volcanic islands, but still include small isolated populations due to the mountainous geography and the multitude of islands in their respective archipelagoes. These countries are much more resource-rich, particularly Fiji, Papua New Guinea, and Timor-Leste. Although less well endowed, Solomon Islands has exploitable mineral deposits, and Vanuatu has considerable agricultural potential. The populations in Melanesia are much larger, ranging from around 300,000 in Vanuatu to over 7 million in Papua New Guinea.

The three Polynesian countries—the Cook Islands, Samoa, and Tonga—comprise a mixture of widely scattered small to medium-sized volcanic islands and atolls. They have few natural resources and small and dispersed populations (although in Samoa, the population is concentrated on two islands).

## Structure of the Book

Chapter 2 discusses the 2015 results on the overall social protection expenditure as a share of aggregate GDP and of GDP per capita for each intended beneficiary, while Chapter 3 discusses expenditure by the main categories and programs of social protection. Chapter 4 discusses the coverage and benefit size of social protection benefits, and Chapter 5 deals with the distributional dimensions of social protection along poverty and gender lines. Chapter 6 discusses the progress of social protection from 2009 to 2015. Chapter 7 provides the conclusions.

# Spending on Social Protection— General Results

- In 2015, overall social protection expenditure in 13 Pacific developing member countries averaged 6.0% of aggregate GDP.
- Such expenditure varied from 13.8% of GDP in Timor-Leste to 1.1% of GDP in Papua New Guinea.
- Expenditure for each intended beneficiary as a share of GDP per capita—the SPI—averaged 5.3%.
- The SPI ranged from 12.6% (Timor-Leste) to 0.8% of GDP (Papua New Guinea).

Figure 1 illustrates social protection expenditure overall as a share of aggregate GDP and for each intended beneficiary as a share of GDP per capita—the SPI.<sup>5</sup>

The average share of social protection expenditure in aggregate GDP was 6.0%, and expenditure in five countries was above this average. Expenditure for each intended beneficiary was 5.3% of GDP per capita, with five countries exhibiting results above the average.

Timor-Leste exhibited the highest expenditure on both metrics in 2015: at 13.8% of aggregate GDP and 12.6% of GDP per capita. It was largely on welfare assistance. Another four countries (the Federated States of Micronesia [FSM], Kiribati, the Marshall Islands, and Palau) spent more than the aggregate and per capita GDP averages (Figure 1). Papua New Guinea, on the other hand, had the smallest values with 1.1% of aggregate GDP and 0.8% of GDP per capita. The country's expenditure in 2015 was mainly on pension programs (Appendix, Table A.3).

Yet two of the higher-spending countries on both metrics—Timor-Leste and Kiribati—have the lowest GDP per capita in the Pacific of \$1,134.14 (Timor-Leste) and \$1,472.82 (Kiribati). They can do this for different reasons. Timor-Leste benefits from large oil revenues, which are not included in GDP, and much of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Each country's performance is analyzed in relation to its own aggregate GDP and per capita GDP, and not in accordance with a weighted standard.



those receipts are allocated to a sovereign wealth fund, providing the country with the ability to spend more than its non-oil GDP would normally permit. For its part, Kiribati has had a major boost to its government budget and gross national income (GNI) from very high levels of fish license revenues since 2010.<sup>6</sup> From 2010 to 2015, its GDP rose by an estimated 28%, while GNI rose by almost 75%. This enabled total budget expenditure to increase by around one-third, including a 30% increase in the allocation to the cash-for-work program for the rural poor.

Palau, which is one of the most affluent countries in the Pacific (with a per capita GDP of \$16,273.14), spent 11.0% of GDP on social protection. Other countries with high social protection expenditure, such as the Marshall Islands and the FSM, have Compacts of Free Association with the United States (US), which provide significant budget and development support, enabling their social security administrations to provide relatively generous social insurance, in turn boosting their per capita social protection expenditure.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Kiribati Annual Budgets, ADB Key Indicators 2016, and IMF Article IV Consultations Reports.

9



In the UMIC group (the Cook Islands, Fiji, the Marshall Islands, Nauru, and Palau), social protection expenditure came to 7.3% of aggregate GDP and 5.9% as a share of GDP per capita (Figure 2), both higher than the Pacific's averages. In the LMIC group (the FSM, Kiribati, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Solomon Islands, Timor-Leste, Tonga, and Vanuatu), however, the averages were at 5.2% of GDP and 4.9% of GDP per capita, which were both lower than the overall averages for the Pacific (Appendix, Table A.1 and Table A.5).

By region, in Micronesia (the FSM, Kiribati, the Marshall Islands, Nauru, and Palau), the average expenditure in terms of aggregate GDP (9.2%) and GDP per capita (7.9%) were higher than the averages for the Pacific (Figure 2). In Melanesia and Polynesia, the values were lower than the Pacific's averages. Expenditure in Melanesia (Fiji, Papua New Guinea, Solomon Islands, Timor-Leste, and Vanuatu) was about 4.6% of aggregate GDP and 4.3% of GDP per capita, while in Polynesia (the Cook Islands, Samoa, and Tonga) it was 2.9% of aggregate GDP and 2.6% of GDP per capita.

# Social Protection Spending by Category and Program

- Social insurance dominates spending on social protection in the Pacific, at an average of 3.4% of aggregate GDP, and 3.0% of GDP per capita for each intended beneficiary. Contributory pensions took up the largest share of social insurance spending—2.8% of aggregate GDP.
- In social assistance spending, at 2.1% of aggregate GDP or 1.9% of GDP per capita for each intended beneficiary, the bulk of resources was spent on welfare assistance (1.1%) and assistance to the elderly (0.7%). Spending on child welfare, disability assistance, and health assistance was below 0.2% of aggregate GDP.
- Spending on ALMPs came to only 0.5% of aggregate (and per capita) GDP.

This chapter presents social protection expenditure by the three categories social insurance, social assistance, and ALMPs—as well as their associated programs (see Table 1).

Across the Pacific, social insurance programs have taken the biggest share of expenditure both in terms of aggregate GDP and GDP per capita for each intended beneficiary (Figure 3). More than half the Pacific's expenditure went on social insurance, at an average of 3.4% of aggregate GDP, while social assistance expenditure came to 2.1% of aggregate GDP. Spending on ALMPs was minimal, at 0.5% of aggregate GDP.

Social protection expenditure for each intended beneficiary averaged 5.3% of GDP per capita. The equivalent figures were 3.0% for social insurance, 1.9% for social assistance, and 0.5% for ALMPs.

Social insurance expenditure was dominated by pension programs. Much social assistance expenditure was taken up by welfare assistance and assistance to the elderly. In ALMPs, spending on food and cash for work was greater than that on skills development and training.



## Social Insurance

Social insurance refers to contributory schemes to help people respond to common risks such as illness, old age, and unemployment. It includes pensions; health insurance; and other social insurance programs such as unemployment and disability insurance, maternity benefits, and benefits from provident funds.

Social insurance spending in four countries significantly exceeded the regional 3.4% average of aggregate GDP: the Marshall Islands (10.7%), Palau (10.3%), the FSM (6.2%), and Kiribati (6.1%) (Appendix, Table A.1). These four countries also showed values higher than the Pacific's average of 3.0% of GDP per capita for each intended beneficiary (Appendix, Table A.5), with the highest in the Marshall Islands, at 9.0% of GDP per capita. In contrast, in both Nauru and Timor-Leste, social insurance expenditure was only 0.1% of GDP in both aggregate and per capita terms.

Social insurance expenditure mainly accrued from the pension programs covering both public and private employees. Health insurance and other social insurance expenditure was significantly less than those for pensions (Appendix, Table A.2).

For both income groups, spending on social insurance was higher than that on social assistance and ALMPs (Figure 4). Social insurance expenditure in the UMIC group at 5.0% of GDP was twice as high as that in the LMIC group. The shares of the Marshall Islands (10.7%) and Palau (10.3%) drive up the average social insurance spending in the UMIC group. In the LMIC group, Kiribati (6.1%) and the FSM (6.2%) showed higher than average shares.

The two income groups exhibited a similar pattern on per capita expenditure, with social insurance spending the highest among the three categories, averaging 4.0% of GDP per capita in the UMICs and 2.3% in the LMICs. The Marshall Islands (9.0%) and Palau (7.7%) posted above-average shares of social insurance expenditure in the UMIC group. The remaining three countries in this group



Note: For abbreviations used, refer to this publication's Abbreviations list on page ix. Sources: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017; Table A.1 and Table A.5 in the Appendix. (the Cook Islands, Fiji, and Nauru) all had per capita expenditure below this income group's average.

In the LMIC group, above-average per capita social insurance expenditure was seen in Kiribati (5.9% of GDP), the FSM (5.2%), and Solomon Islands (2.7%). Samoa spent 2.3% of GDP per capita, but the remaining LMIC countries—Papua New Guinea, Timor-Leste, Tonga, and Vanuatu—spent less than 1.0%.

By region, social insurance expenditure was high in Micronesia, at 6.7% of aggregate GDP and 5.6% of GDP per capita (Figure 4). Of the five member countries in this region, only Nauru spent less than 1.0% of aggregate GDP on social insurance. The Marshall Islands and Palau spent more than 10.0% of aggregate GDP and the remaining two countries, Kiribati and the FSM, spent about 6.0% of GDP. On per capita expenditure, a similar pattern holds, with the Marshall Islands having the highest social insurance expenditure and Nauru the least.

#### Pensions and Health Insurance

Social insurance comprises pensions, health insurance, and other social insurance. Pensions include contributory benefits for older persons aged 60 years and above. Health insurance refers to contributory programs that enable access to health care. Other social insurance programs include passive labor market programs such as unemployment and disability insurance, maternity benefits, and benefits from provident funds.

Pensions accounted for the largest share (2.8% of aggregate GDP) of social insurance expenditure. Health insurance (at 0.1%) and other social insurance programs (at 0.5%) took small shares (Appendix, Table A.2). All the 13 Pacific developing member countries provided pension insurance, yet health insurance was present in only two: Palau and Tonga.

Pensions in the Pacific primarily provide retirement support for those in formal employment. In most countries, they are provided through national provident funds offering contributory benefits mainly for those in formal employment (Box 1). Those in informal employment, or in mixed cash/subsistence farming or fishing, have often been excluded or otherwise unable to participate in these schemes. One possible reason is either that the law does not allow for their participation or because of poverty.

#### Box 1: Provident Funds—The Core of Social Insurance in the Pacific

Ten of the 13 Pacific developing member countries have national provident funds as their primary source of social insurance. The other three Compact countries (the Federated States of Micronesia, the Marshall Islands, and Palau) of the North Pacific have social security administrations. These provident funds are all similar in structure and purpose and were mostly established around the time that each country became independent. In Tonga, the Retirement Fund Board evolved from the public service pension scheme in 1999 and was followed by the National Retirement Benefits Fund targeting the private sector in 2012. The provident funds are all established by statute, and their general purpose is to ensure retirement benefits for both private and public sector employees.

The funds are compulsory savings schemes that cover those in formal employment. In some countries, the self-employed, informal employees, or migrant workers are eligible to become voluntary contributors. All employees employed under a contract of service must contribute a certain percentage of their income to the fund and this is matched by contributions from the employer. Although contribution levels vary by country, contributions are often 10% from both employer and employee.

Benefits can be drawn from the funds in a variety of ways. The ideal situation is for members to contribute throughout their working life and to build a lump sum for their eventual retirement. In some countries, this will then be withdrawn as a lump sum; in others, the member may purchase an annuity. Many funds have now made it possible for members to use their provident fund balances as collateral for housing, education, or other personal loans. Following Tropical Cyclone Winston in 2016, the Fiji provident fund allowed affected members to draw up to \$1,000 from their fund account to assist with cyclone recovery. The relaxation of the rules on early access has, however, diluted the retirement purpose of many funds, such that at retirement many members have only small balances after loans have been paid off.

As provident funds focus on those in formal employment, their coverage in practice tends to be very narrow. The provident fund benefits, however, can be very high when lump-sum benefits are taken at retirement.

Source: Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017.

The principal challenges to expanding provident fund coverage to informal workers relate mainly to administrative capacity and affordability. It could be costly in financial and administrative terms to manage many small and irregular contributions and withdrawals. The amounts collected would likely be small and the higher costs would then have to be covered by lower returns to all members. Furthermore, due to the large share of informal sector employment, many informal workers cannot afford to contribute regularly.

## Social Assistance

Social assistance provides unrequited transfers to groups, such as the poor, who cannot qualify for insurance or would receive inadequate benefits from such a source. Its main policy programs are welfare assistance, such as cash or in-kind transfers, child welfare, assistance to the elderly, health assistance (tax-funded benefits), and disability benefits.

Social assistance expenditure is the second largest in terms both of aggregate GDP and of GDP per capita for each intended beneficiary. In 2015, the Pacific's average social assistance expenditure was equivalent to 2.1% of aggregate GDP (Appendix, Table A.1). The highest spending was in Timor-Leste with 12.9%, followed by Nauru with 4.4%, and the Cook Islands with 3.9%. Expenditure in the other 10 countries was below the Pacific's average for this category.

On a per capita basis, the Pacific's average for social assistance was 1.9% of GDP (Appendix, Table A.5). Again, Timor-Leste had the highest figure, with 11.8%. Two-thirds of this expenditure stemmed from social pension/welfare payments to veterans of the struggle for national liberation (Box 2). Similarly for Nauru, social assistance of 4.2% of GDP per capita was above the regional average, reflecting the school feeding program introduced in 2014 and the higher levels of elderly pension payments paid in 2015.<sup>7</sup> Yet Nauru had low per capita social insurance expenditure (0.1% of GDP).

Conversely, social assistance in three North Pacific countries of the FSM, the Marshall Islands, and Palau was very small, but these countries provided relatively generous social insurance. Tonga's social protection expenditure was 0.3% of GDP per capita because, with a strong and homogenous society, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Nauru is classified as a high-income country by the World Bank primarily because of the considerable inflow of funds from Australia to support its refugee processing center, which is located there.

#### Box 2: Timor-Leste—Pensions for Veterans Who Fought for Independence

In 2008, the government began the payment of pensions to "combatants in the struggle for liberation." This program is under the authority of the Ministry Social Solidarity Organic Law, article 20. The program delivers assistance for war veterans and their surviving families, including scholarships and education programs. In 2015, the program provided benefits to over 31,000 people. The design of the program allows different members of the surviving family to inherit the original benefits, which will likely extend the period of benefits for many years. Conversely, few, if any, new beneficiaries are entering the program. Thus, as the original beneficiaries and their eligible heirs die, funds spent on the program will gradually fall. In 2015, about 17.2% of social assistance spending went on assistance to the elderly in Timor-Leste.

Source: General Budget of the State and State Plan for 2009, 1 January to 31 December 2009, Revised by the Ministry of Finance, Presentation of the General Budget of the State, Dili.

country has relied on traditional, custom-based social protection systems rather than government interventions.

Social assistance expenditure averaged 2.1% of GDP for both income groups (Figure 4). In the UMIC group, the Cook Islands (3.9%) and Nauru (4.4%) exhibited above the average shares, and the remaining countries under this income group spent less than 1.0% of GDP on social assistance. For the LMIC group, Timor-Leste provided the largest share of expenditure with 12.9% of GDP. The remaining countries in this group spent at most 1.0% of GDP on social assistance. Finally, in Solomon Islands, social assistance spending was negligible, and in Papua New Guinea, there are no social assistance programs of any significance.

In terms of per capita expenditure, a small difference was registered in the two income groups, with 1.8% of GDP per capita for the UMIC group and 1.9% for the LMIC group (Figure 4). Two countries in this group, the Cook Islands (3.0%) and Nauru (4.2%) had above-average per capita expenditure on social assistance. The three remaining countries (Fiji, the Marshall Islands, and Palau) spent less than 1.0% of GDP per capita. In the LMIC group, as in the overall social protection, Timor-Leste was the only country that exhibited a significant amount of per capita expenditure at 11.8% of GDP (Appendix, Table A.5). All the

remaining countries in this income group spent at most 1.0% of GDP per capita on social assistance.

Regionally, expenditure on social assistance in Melanesia and Polynesia dominated social protection expenditure (Figure 4). In Melanesia, social assistance spending was 2.8% of aggregate GDP and 2.5% of GDP per capita. The social assistance program in Timor-Leste was the driver for this relatively high expenditure. The Cook Islands was the driver for the 1.7% of aggregate GDP and 1.4% of GDP per capita for social assistance expenditure in Polynesia: it spent 3.9% of aggregate GDP and 3.0% of GDP per capita in 2015. The other two Polynesian countries, Samoa and Tonga, had minimal values for social assistance on either metric (Appendix, Table A.1 and Table A.5).

The programs of social assistance are now discussed in more detail.

#### Welfare Assistance and Assistance to the Elderly

Welfare assistance includes conditional and unconditional cash and food/ in-kind transfers for various groups, while assistance to the elderly refers to noncontributory transfers or social pensions targeted specifically at persons aged 60 and above.

The dominant programs in social assistance are welfare assistance (with expenditure of 1.1% of GDP) and assistance to the elderly (0.7% of GDP) (Appendix, Table A.2).

In seven Pacific countries (the Cook Islands, Fiji, Kiribati, Nauru, Samoa, Timor-Leste, and Tonga), benefits were available to all the elderly who reached the national qualifying age.<sup>8</sup> In most Pacific countries, women outnumber men among the elderly; women therefore benefit more than men from transfers to the elderly, especially where these benefits are universal. This is important, because far fewer females are covered under social insurance.

#### Child Welfare

Child welfare refers to assistance solely targeted at children, such as school feeding programs, child allowances, and child grants. Child welfare is present

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The qualifying ages for the elderly benefits varied from country to country, ranging from 60 years in the Cook Islands and Timor-Leste to 75 years in Tonga (although the qualifying age for Tonga was reduced to 70 years in fiscal year 2015/16).

in most countries, although the expenditure provided for this type of program was only 0.2% of GDP in 2015 (Appendix, Table A.2). Child welfare programs, including school feeding, are generally universally available to all children in those countries that provide such benefits. These countries maintain an adequate level of gender equity in child welfare benefits, at least at primary level, where there are high rates of enrollment for boys and girls.

#### Health Assistance and Disability Assistance

Health assistance includes tax-funded benefits that enable individuals to use health services, but spending was the lowest across all social assistance programs. Health assistance was present in four countries (Samoa, Timor-Leste, Tonga, and Vanuatu), but the combined expenditure in these countries was negligible, at 0.01% of GDP (Appendix, Table A.2).

Family health associations in several Pacific developing member countries exemplify health assistance and primarily provide reproductive health services for young women. They are funded through the International Planned Parenthood Federation, filling a gap that is not well served by national medical services.

Disability assistance includes cash benefits for persons with disabilities. Disability assistance amounted to 0.1% of GDP, and programs were present in only two countries: Nauru and Timor-Leste. The allocations in these countries were still small compared with other social assistance programs. In Timor-Leste, some 7,400 beneficiaries (0.6% of the total population) received disability benefits (Appendix, Table A.4). In Nauru, only 158 beneficiaries (1.4% of the total population) received weekly cash benefits (Nauru Country Report, 2017). The FSM provided special education services for children with disabilities.

The increasing incidence of noncommunicable diseases (NCDs) and the complications that arise from serious cases are leading to a rising number of people living with a disability.<sup>9</sup> According to World Health Organization (WHO) surveys, about 40% of the populations of the Pacific islands have been diagnosed with an NCD, and NCDs account for more than 70% of all deaths, a large share of which are premature and preventable.<sup>10</sup> The primary health concern now for many Pacific island countries is the increasing earlier onset of NCDs, especially

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Including amputations and blindness from diabetes complications in particular.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Bulletin of the World Health Organization. http://www.who.int/bulletin/volumes/88/7/10-010710/ en/.

those relating to lifestyle and diets. Consequently, increasing rates of disabilities among Pacific populations are inevitable in the coming years.

At present, persons with disabilities account for an estimated 0.4% of all actual social protection beneficiaries in the region (Appendix, Table A.6). This figure is in line with the 4.1% of people in Pacific island countries (excluding Papua New Guinea, which has no data) who are estimated to be living with disabilities.<sup>11</sup>

Although relatively small in absolute numbers, the incidence of disabilities will increase most among the middle-aged and elderly, who are more vulnerable to NCD complications. Care for these age groups can be time-consuming and expensive. The need for and costs of social protection for carers and the caredfor will become an increasing issue for governments of Pacific island countries, either directly in health costs or through social protection benefits and services.

## **Active Labor Market Programs**

ALMPs comprise cash- and food-for-work programs as well as skills development and training programs. They mainly provide limited income support to lowincome households, including direct support to outer-island copra cutters or assistance in getting seasonal work in Australia and New Zealand.

Only five countries in the Pacific have ALMPs and spend significant amounts on them (Kiribati, the Marshall Islands, Solomon Islands, Timor-Leste, and Tonga). Another five spend negligible amounts on these programs overall (Fiji, Palau, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, and Vanuatu). Three countries—the Cook Islands, the FSM, and Nauru—do not have ALMPs (Appendix, Table A.1). ALMPs therefore show tiny expenditure across the Pacific, averaging 0.5% of GDP in 2015, both aggregate and per capita (Figure 4).

In Kiribati and the Marshall Islands, the main ALMPs provided direct income support to poor outer-island copra cutters through cash-for-work programs (Box 3); Solomon Islands and Timor-Leste provided cash for work for unemployed youth, and Vanuatu had a small technical/vocational training program targeted at unemployed rural youth. In Kiribati and Solomon Islands, the ALMPs were larger than their per capita expenditure on social assistance. Tonga spent 0.1%

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Disability at a Glance 2012: Strengthening the Evidence Base in Asia and the Pacific, ST/ESCAP /2642, Social Development Division Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, Bangkok 2012.

#### Box 3: Cash-for-Work Programs in Kiribati and the Marshall Islands

The copra cash-for-work programs in Kiribati and the Marshall Islands provide income support for poor outer-island households whose economic opportunities are severely limited by isolation from markets and lack of employment opportunities. In both countries, the government provides a price bonus for each ton of copra produced. The cash is paid directly to the copra cutters when the copra is collected by visiting interisland vessels. The programs are self-selecting based on the "no copra, no payment" principle and are therefore targeted and directly linked to work undertaken.

The cash-for-work payment for copra production in the Marshall Islands represents about one-quarter of total agricultural income and about 10% of total outer-island income. It is thus an important income supplement for the rural poor.

Source: Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017.

of GDP, offering assistance for those engaged in the Australian Seasonal Worker Programme and the New Zealand Recognized Seasonal Employer scheme.

Expenditure on ALMPs averaged less than 1.0% of aggregate GDP for both income groups: 0.6% in the LMIC group and 0.2% in the UMIC group (Figure 4). Per capita, the average for the UMIC group was 0.2% of GDP and for the LMIC group, 0.6% of GDP.

Skills development and training programs target the unemployed and underemployed and seek to enable them to take advantage of employment opportunities and improve employment quality. These programs are available in seven countries of the Pacific (Fiji, Kiribati, Palau, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Solomon Islands, and Tonga), but their combined expenditure was only 0.1% of aggregate GDP in 2015 (Appendix, Table A.2).


# Coverage and Benefit Size of Social Protection

Social protection coverage indicates how many of the intended beneficiaries of social protection receive the benefits. The size of those benefits indicates the amount that actual beneficiaries receive.

#### Coverage

- Social protection in the Pacific covered only 31.2% of intended beneficiaries in 2015 (Figure 5), meaning that nearly two-thirds of eligible persons were left without support.
- Social insurance covered 8.7% of intended beneficiaries. Palau has nearuniversal social insurance coverage (84.2% of intended beneficiaries).
- Social assistance had the widest coverage of the three categories, at 20.0%.
- Active labor market programs (ALMPs) had narrow coverage of 2.4%.

Differences in social protection coverage are stark: Palau had the highest rate, at 96.9% of intended beneficiaries, and Papua New Guinea the lowest, at a mere 0.3% (Appendix, Table A.7). Coverage was wider in the UMIC group, with 43.7% of intended beneficiaries, than in the LMIC group, with 23.8% (Figure 6), due to the high rate of coverage in Palau. Coverage in the other four countries in this income group (the Cook Islands, Fiji, the Marshall Islands, and Nauru) averaged 30.4% of intended beneficiaries. In the LMIC group, Samoa (45.9%), Timor-Leste (46.4%), and Vanuatu (66.4%) exhibited wider coverage.

By region, the widest coverage was in Micronesia, with 34.8% of intended beneficiaries (again reflecting Palau), followed by Polynesia (29.4%), and Melanesia (28.6%) (Figure 6). Excluding Palau from the computation would give the remaining four countries (the FSM, Kiribati, the Marshall Islands, and Nauru) 19.3% coverage, to become the lowest of the three regions.



Figure 6: Social Protection Coverage by Category, Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2015 45 % of intended beneficiaries 40 35 30 25 20 15 10 5 0 POL UMICs LMICs MIC MEL All Categories Social Insurance Social Assistance Active Labor Market Programs

Note: For abbreviations used, refer to this publication's Abbreviations list on page ix. Sources: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017; Table A.7 in the Appendix. In Melanesia, two countries posted coverage significantly below the region's average: Papua New Guinea at only 0.3% and Solomon Islands at 2.7%. In Polynesia, coverage in the Cook Islands was 34.6% and in Samoa 45.9%. Tonga pulled down the regional average, covering only 7.6% of intended beneficiaries.

#### Social Insurance

Social insurance coverage of intended beneficiaries comes second to social assistance (Figure 5), at less than half the rate (8.7% against 20.0%), even though social insurance (mainly pensions) had the highest expenditure in the Pacific (Appendix, Table A.3).

Social insurance coverage was substantial only in Palau, at 84.2% (Appendix, Table A.7). Palau's coverage comes from the provision of two health insurance schemes: National Health Insurance and the Medical Savings Account, which cover almost the entire population. Palau heavily skews the Pacific average upward and is the only country to exceed the 8.7% Pacific average. Excluding Palau from the computation, the 12-country average falls to 2.7%. This narrow coverage stems from the contributory nature of social insurance and the link with formal employment. Four countries (Fiji, the FSM, Kiribati, and the Marshall Islands) had social insurance coverage exceeding 2.7%, while five countries (Nauru, Papua New Guinea, Timor-Leste, Tonga, and Vanuatu) had tiny coverage of less than 1.0% (Appendix, Table A.7).

There is a wide difference in social insurance coverage between the UMIC and LMIC groups. UMIC coverage was 19.9% (Figure 6; Appendix, Table A.7) (but excluding Palau, only 3.8%). With only one pension insurance program, Nauru had the lowest coverage at 0.3%. For the LMIC group, coverage was 1.8%, varying from 5.3% in the FSM to 0.1% in Timor-Leste.

Mainly because of Palau, coverage in Micronesia (20.3% of intended beneficiaries) was far above that in Melanesia (1.6%) and Polynesia (1.3%) (Figure 6). And even when Palau is excluded from the computation for Micronesia, coverage was still higher than in the other two regions (4.3% of intended beneficiaries) (Appendix, Table A.7).

#### Social Assistance

Among the three social protection categories, social assistance had the widest coverage in 2015, reaching 20.0% of intended beneficiaries (Figure 5), led by Vanuatu, at 64.5%. The introduction of two new initiatives in Vanuatu in 2015–

the Family Protection Program and the Infant-Feeding Program—helped lift the coverage rate.

In Samoa, social assistance covered 42.6% of intended beneficiaries, mainly owing to the health assistance program. In Timor-Leste, beneficiaries of the school feeding program, which reached about 343,000 in 2015, drove the 38.6% figure. At the other end of the scale, in Solomon Islands, only 0.5% of intended beneficiaries were reached (Appendix, Table A.7).

There was not much difference in coverage between the UMIC and LMIC groups (Figure 6). In the UMIC group, social assistance coverage was 20.9%. In this income group, Nauru had the widest coverage of 36.8% of intended beneficiaries, mainly through the provision of the school feeding program. The Marshall Islands, with only one program on special education, had the least coverage of 1.3% in this group. In the LMIC group, social assistance coverage was 19.4%.

Social assistance coverage in Polynesia was widest at 26.7%, due to Samoa (42.6%) and the Cook Islands (33.5%), followed by Melanesia (24.8%), boosted by Vanuatu (64.5%) and Timor-Leste (38.6%). Micronesia's figure, at 11.1%, was less than half of the other two regions' figure (Appendix, Table A.7).

#### **Active Labor Market Programs**

ALMPs had the least coverage among the three categories, at only 2.4% of intended beneficiaries in the Pacific in 2015 (Figure 5). The Marshall Islands had the widest coverage at 13.9%, due to its income support program for copra farmers. Coverage in the two income groups showed some difference: 2.9% in the UMIC group against 2.2% in the LMIC group (Figure 6). ALMPs have very limited coverage in all three regions (Appendix, Table A.7).

#### **Benefit Size**

- The average social protection benefit received by each actual beneficiary in the Pacific in 2015 was the equivalent of 54.1% of GDP per capita.
- Social insurance had the largest average benefits at 144.6% of GDP per capita (\$4,068.68), substantially exceeding benefits for social assistance (16.4% of GDP per capita; \$627.91) and ALMPs (17.9% of GDP per capita; \$391.28).



In most countries, the size of benefits in 2015 received by each actual beneficiary was less than GDP per capita. It is possible, however, for the benefit size to exceed GDP per capita (see Appendix, Table A.8) where (lump-sum) benefit levels are particularly high and the number of beneficiaries is relatively low, such as with social insurance benefits paid out under social security arrangements and provident funds in some countries. This is notable in countries with relatively low GDP per capita and low rates of formal employment.

Social protection benefits in the Pacific averaged 54.1% of GDP per capita in 2015 (Figure 7), with 144.6% for social insurance, 16.4% for social assistance, and 17.9% for ALMPs.

Countries displayed a wide variation in social protection benefits, ranging from 251.1% of GDP per capita in Papua New Guinea to 2.1% of GDP per capita in Vanuatu (Appendix, Table A.8). Monetary benefits also varied greatly, from \$4,992.25 in Papua New Guinea to \$57.16 in Vanuatu (Table 4). Social insurance benefits were the most significant in nearly all countries.

#### Table 4: Social Protection Benefit Size for Each Actual Beneficiary by Category, Country, Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2015 (\$)

	All Categories	Social Insurance	Social Assistance	Active Labor Market Programs
Country				
Cook Islands	1,616.41	4,049.35	1,533.09	
Fiji	610.40	2,138.92	121.07	408.62
Kiribati	1,462.51	1,975.05	415.34	1,889.63
Marshall Islands	1,569.77	4,113.99	2,071.96	192.90
Micronesia, Fed. States of	2,656.85	3,023.63	1,504.11	
Nauru	953.58	2,575.49	945.43	
Palau	1,383.22	1,480.86	683.47	976.39
Papua New Guinea	4,992.25	8,690.22		391.67
Samoa	284.06	3,916.89	92.02	164.04
Solomon Islands	2,169.27	4,761.55	57.68	847.78
Timor-Leste	308.49	1,963.19	348.18	103.21
Tonga	625.35	8,250.83	371.42	60.64
Vanuatu	57.16	5,945.08	19.05	51.72
Average	1,437.64	4,068.08	627.91	391.28
Income Group				
Upper-middle-income countries	1,226.68	2,871.72	1,071.01	315.58
Lower-middle-income countries	1,569.49	4,815.81	350.98	438.58
Region				
Micronesia	1,605.19	2,633.80	1,124.06	611.78
Melanesia	1,627.51	4,699.79	109.20	360.60
Polynesia	841.94	5,405.69	665.51	74.89

... = data not available.

Source: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017.

Beneficiaries in the LMIC group enjoyed far higher benefits (averaging 76.7% of GDP per capita) than beneficiaries in the UMIC group (17.8%) (Figure 8). Yet translating these results into monetary values changes the perspective: for the UMIC group, the average benefit was \$1,226.68 per beneficiary and for the LMIC



group, \$1,569.49 (Table 4). Thus, while benefits were very different as a share of GDP per capita, the actual benefit amounts were quite similar.

By region, social protection benefits in Melanesia were highest, at 83.3% of GDP per capita (Figure 8), largely reflecting figures for Papua New Guinea and Solomon Islands, where benefits exceeded 100% of per capita GDP (Appendix, Table A.8). In Micronesia, benefits averaged 50.6% of GDP per capita, from 8.5% in Palau to 99.3% in Kiribati. In monetary terms, there was not much difference between these two regions: benefits in Melanesia were \$1,627.51 and in Micronesia \$1,605.19. Among the three regions, benefits were smallest in Polynesia, at 11.1% of GDP per capita (\$841.94 in monetary terms).

#### Social Insurance

Social insurance benefit size was the highest among the three categories, averaging 144.6% of GDP per capita in 2015 (Figure 7). In seven countries (Kiribati, the Marshall Islands, Papua New Guinea, Solomon Islands, Timor-Leste, Tonga, and Vanuatu), social insurance benefits exceeded 100% of GDP per

capita (Appendix, Table A.8). In Papua New Guinea, benefit size amounted to more than four times the GDP per capita, for the highest rate in the Pacific.

Generous benefits in the Pacific were provided through pensions or through the lump-sum payments from provident funds on retirement. Many retiring employees prefer to take their provident fund benefits as lump sums, rather than as annuities or pensions. A long-serving public servant can often receive a substantial lump-sum amount, often far above GDP per capita.

These lump sums are frequently spent rather than saved and invested to provide an income in retirement. This is due partly to the lack of investment opportunities in the generally undeveloped financial markets of LMICs, and the very low interest rates on standard savings accounts. It is also due partly to the Pacific tradition of sharing wealth and resources with family, especially when related to family events such as weddings and funerals, and in contributions to the church.

The two income groups show big differences, both as a share of GDP per capita and in monetary terms: 46.2% (\$2,871.72) for the UMIC group and 206.1% (\$4,815.81) for the LMIC group (Table 4).

The social insurance benefits in Melanesia were notably higher than the benefits in Micronesia and Polynesia (Figure 8). Four out of the five countries in Melanesia had benefits of more than 100% of GDP per capita (Appendix, Table A.8), as did two countries in Micronesia (Kiribati and the Marshall Islands). In monetary terms, Polynesia was ahead of the other two regions (Table 4).

#### Social Assistance

The average social assistance benefit was 16.4% of GDP per capita, or \$627.91 in monetary terms. Both the Pacific average and benefits for countries were far smaller than social insurance benefits (Figure 7).

In the Marshall Islands, the benefits were 62.3% of GDP per capita, the highest in the Pacific, mainly associated with the special education program. Benefits in the FSM at 48.8% of GDP per capita were also on the higher end. Benefits in Timor-Leste (30.7% of GDP per capita) and Kiribati (28.2% of GDP per capita) were also higher than the Pacific average. However, their monetary values (\$348.18 in Timor-Leste and \$415.34 in Kiribati) were lower than the Pacific average of \$627.91 (Table 4). Social assistance benefits in the Cook Islands were only 9.2% of GDP per capita, but the monetary value was the third highest in the Pacific, at \$1,533.09, because of the country's high GDP per capita. In Vanuatu, the benefit was only 0.7% of its GDP per capita, equivalent to only \$19.05.

There was little difference between the two income groups in terms of share of GDP per capita. UMIC countries spent 17.9% of GDP per capita and LMICs 15.5% (Figure 8). However, in monetary terms, the benefits were much higher in the UMIC group (\$1,071.01) than the LMIC group (\$350.98) (Table 4).

The regional pattern reveals more discernible differences. Benefits in Micronesia of 31.0% of GDP per capita were above the Pacific average (Figure 8). Melanesia and Polynesia provided similar benefits (7.4% and 7.1% of GDP per capita), both lower than the Pacific average (Appendix, Table A.8).

#### Active Labor Market Programs

The regional average in ALMPs was 17.9% of GDP per capita (Figure 7). The benefit was \$391.28 in monetary terms, significantly lower than the monetary benefits in social insurance and social assistance (Table 4). Kiribati had the highest benefit in the Pacific as a share of GDP per capita, at 128.3%, mostly stemming from its cash- and food-for-work program and its support for outward movement of labor under the New Zealand Recognized Seasonal Employer scheme. The benefit in Solomon Islands was 48.5% of GDP per capita, mainly attributable to the country's skills development and training program and support for domestic unemployed youth. In monetary terms, the benefit in Kiribati was the highest at \$1,889.63 (Table 4).

There was a wide variation between the two income groups: 26.7% of GDP per capita for the LMIC group, equivalent to \$438.58, and 4.0% for the UMIC group, equivalent to \$315.58 (Figure 8, Table 4). Among the regional groups, the highest benefits were in Micronesia at 28.0% of GDP per capita (Figure 8). In Melanesia, benefits came to 17.5% of GDP per capita or \$360.60 per beneficiary. Benefits in Polynesia of 1.9% of GDP per capita or \$74.89 were significantly below the Pacific average.

### 5

### Poverty and Gender Dimensions of Social Protection Spending

This chapter discusses the poverty and gender dimensions of the Social Protection Indicator or of the SPI. The former provides a measure of the distribution of social protection expenditure as a share of GDP per capita between poor and nonpoor beneficiaries. The latter does the same thing for the distribution between women and men.

#### Distribution of Expenditure between the Poor and Nonpoor

- Social protection spending in the Pacific tends to favor the nonpoor over the poor.
- Social insurance spending on the nonpoor in 2015 (2.4% of GDP per capita) was nearly five times as high as that on the poor (0.5% of GDP per capita). Nearly all countries spent more on the nonpoor.
- The gap in social assistance spending was less pronounced than that in social insurance, but the nonpoor still received more than the poor (1.1% versus 0.7% of GDP per capita) in the Pacific. Most countries spent more on the nonpoor.
- In ALMPs, the difference in spending was very small, at 0.2 percentage points in favor of the nonpoor. All but two countries spent more on the nonpoor.

In 2015, social protection expenditure for the poor amounted to 1.4% of GDP per capita, against 3.9% for the nonpoor (Figure 9). For all social protection categories, expenditure for the nonpoor was higher than for the poor. Only in one country (Fiji) did spending favor the poor over the nonpoor, and only by 0.1 percentage points (1.7% versus 1.6% of GDP per capita) (Figure 10).

In 2015, social insurance expenditure for poor beneficiaries amounted to 0.5% of GDP per capita, versus 2.4% for nonpoor beneficiaries. This is largely because contributory social insurance programs are tied to formal employment, but the





Note: For abbreviations used, refer to this publication's Abbreviations list on page ix. Sources: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017; Table A.9 in the Appendix. poor are less likely to be formally employed (the majority of them are in the informal economy). Even when voluntary contribution options exist, the poor in the informal economy are often unable to contribute to insurance schemes because they have low incomes and may not see the benefit of paying insurance contributions (Handayani 2016).

Social assistance showed a smaller gap in spending on poor beneficiaries (at 0.7% of GDP per capita) and nonpoor beneficiaries (at 1.1%). For ALMPs, expenditure spent on the poor was at 0.1% of GDP per capita, lower than 0.3% for the nonpoor.

In all countries except Fiji, per capita social protection expenditure that went to the poor was lower than that to the nonpoor (Figure 10). In Kiribati, the gap was widest: the poor received 1.6% of GDP per capita while the nonpoor received 8.8%, reflecting relatively heavy social insurance spending.

The two income groups also recorded social protection spending differences (Figure 11): 1.6% of GDP per capita in the UMICs and 1.3% in the LMICs for the poor, but 4.4% in the UMICs and 3.6% in the LMICs for the nonpoor.



Note: For abbreviations used, refer to this publication's Abbreviations list on page ix. Sources: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017; Table A.9 in the Appendix. Regionally, Micronesia exhibited significant differences along the poor/nonpoor axis for all social protection categories (Figure 11). In this region, per capita expenditure on the poor averaged 1.6% of GDP per capita—4.7 percentage points lower than expenditure on the nonpoor. For social assistance and ALMPs, there was not much variation in expenditure. In Melanesia, the gap between the poor and nonpoor was much less, at 0.9 percentage points (1.7% versus 2.6%). In Polynesia, the three countries spent, on average, 0.6% of GDP per capita on the poor and 2.1% on the nonpoor.

#### Social Insurance

There were wide differences in per capita social insurance expenditure between the poor and nonpoor, with spending across nearly all countries favoring the nonpoor (Figure 12). Fiji was the only country where social insurance expenditure for the poor and nonpoor was equal, at 1.4% of GDP per capita.

A substantial gap was observed in the FSM, Kiribati, the Marshall Islands, and Palau. Expenditure in the Marshall Islands had the widest difference (1.6% versus 7.4%). This was because social insurance programs there mainly



Note: For abbreviations used, refer to this publication's Abbreviations list on page ix. Sources: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017; Table A.9 in the Appendix. cover those in formal employment, while most of the poor remain outside their coverage.

In the UMIC group, per capita social insurance expenditure was 0.8% of GDP on the poor and 3.1% on the nonpoor (Figure 11). The LMIC group showed a smaller gap, between 0.3% and 2.0%.

By region, the poor/nonpoor difference was most pronounced in Micronesia, at 3.9 percentage points. Poor beneficiaries there received 0.8% of GDP per capita and the nonpoor 4.7% (Figure 11). Four out of Micronesia's five countries showed significant differences. Palau, where all the social insurance programs are tied to employment, had the highest distributional gap of 5.5 percentage points. The differences were less in Melanesia (0.7 percentage points) and Polynesia (0.9 percentage points) (Figure 11).

#### Social Assistance

Expenditure for the poor was 0.7% of GDP per capita and for the nonpoor 1.1% (Figure 9). Spending in Fiji showed a 0.1-percentage-point preference for the poor, and, in the Marshall Islands, exhibited an equal distribution (Figure 13). The other countries spent more on the nonpoor than the poor.

The widest distributional gap—1.2 percentage points—was in the Cook Islands, where expenditure on the poor was 0.9% of GDP per capita, against 2.1% for the nonpoor. This gap is because the assistance to the elderly program—the biggest in the Cook Islands—covers only a small number of poor beneficiaries. Timor-Leste, with the highest per capita expenditure on social assistance, showed a 1-percentage-point difference between poor (5.4% of GDP) and nonpoor (6.4%) beneficiaries.

Some social assistance programs in the Pacific are universal, and therefore spending on the nonpoor does not necessarily indicate leakage. Very few social assistance programs in the region are actually poverty targeted. Those that are include the Bolsa da Mãe program in Timor-Leste, the Poverty Benefit Scheme in Fiji, and the destitute allowance program in the Cook Islands. Yet despite these poverty-targeted programs, the nonpoor still received more than the poor in the Cook Islands and Timor-Leste. In Fiji, the poor had a slight advantage (0.1 percentage points) over the nonpoor.

The income groups show narrower distributional gaps, each of 0.4 percentage points. Spending received by the poor in the UMIC group was 0.7% of GDP per



capita, and by the nonpoor 1.1% (Figure 11). In the LMIC group, spending on the poor was 0.8% of GDP per capita and on the nonpoor, 1.2%.

In all three regions, social assistance expenditure for the nonpoor was higher than for the poor, although the gap was not as pronounced as in social insurance. In Micronesia, expenditure on the poor averaged 0.5% of GDP per capita, less than the 0.9% on the nonpoor (Figure 11). In Melanesia, spending was higher and the difference smaller than in the other two regions, as 1.2% of GDP per capita was spent on the poor and 1.4% on the nonpoor. In Polynesia, the gap was widest at 0.7 percentage points-0.4% versus 1.1%.

#### Active Labor Market Programs

At such low spending rates for ALMPs—0.3% of GDP per capita on the nonpoor and 0.1% on the poor (Figure 9)—the poor/nonpoor difference was inevitably inconsequential, at 0.2 percentage points (Appendix, Table A.9).

Solomon Islands is the only country with higher pro-poor ALMPs expenditure (0.4% of GDP per capita versus 0.2%). The Marshall Islands, with its targeted cash-for-work program, exhibited an equal distribution at 0.4% of GDP per

capita. Its cash-for-work program, funded by the Government of the Marshall Islands for copra production, accounts for about one-quarter of total agricultural income and about 10% of total outer-island income. It is thus an important income supplement for the rural poor.

The difference in expenditure was pronounced in Kiribati, with 0.8% of GDP per capita on the poor and 2.8% on the nonpoor. Kiribati's major ALMPs offer income support for copra farmers, but this fails to provide higher per capita expenditure for poor beneficiaries. Timor-Leste has an ALMPs that targets cash for work for rural youth. It spent 0.2% of GDP per capita on the poor and 0.5% of GDP per capita on the nonpoor.

The UMIC group had no poor/nonpoor difference in per capita expenditure (Figure 11). The difference of 0.3 percentage points in the LMIC group was mainly driven by Kiribati.

By region, Micronesia spent 0.2% of GDP per capita on the poor and 0.6% on the nonpoor (Figure 11), largely due to spending on the nonpoor in Kiribati (Appendix, Table A.9). Melanesia spent only 0.1 percentage points more on the nonpoor. Spending on both the poor and nonpoor in Polynesia was negligible.

#### Distribution of Expenditure by Gender

- Social protection in the Pacific favored men over women, at 3.3% of GDP per capita versus 2.0%.
- Social insurance expenditure on men, on average, exceeded that on women by 0.9 percentage points.
- The difference in social assistance spending was 0.7 percentage points, but spending in four countries favored women and was distributed equally in another five (see Figure 18).
- There was a small difference of 0.2 percentage points in ALMPs benefits, on average, between men and women. Still, expenditure favored men in three countries and was equally shared in one country.



Overall per capita social protection spending on male beneficiaries was higher than that for female beneficiaries in 2015, and in all three categories (Figure 14). The widest gap was in social insurance, at 1.1% versus 1.9%. In social assistance, the gap was 0.8% against 1.1%, and in ALMPs, 0.1% versus 0.3%.

The unequal distribution of social protection expenditure needs to be considered in the context of overall gender inequalities in the region. The basic-needs poverty rates for men and women are estimated to be similar in the Pacific. This, however, can hide inequalities between men and women within households themselves (UNDP 2014, National Poverty Reports). The gender gap is driven by the situation in the labor market. A higher proportion of men than women are in wage employment and a higher proportion of women are confined to domestic duties as carers for children and the elderly. Women without their own source of income are generally reliant on their husbands, or male breadwinners, to provide the cash needed for the daily needs of their families. Sociocultural circumstances further perpetuate these inequalities in the home. In this context, it is especially important to provide greater targeted social protection support for women.



Overall per capita social protection expenditure is higher for male than female beneficiaries in all Pacific countries except the Cook Islands and Nauru (where expenditure was higher for women than men) and Tonga (where spending was distributed equally) (Figure 15).

Social protection expenditure was higher for male than female beneficiaries in both income groups in all three categories (Figure 16). In the UMIC group, the average figure for females was 2.3% and for males, 3.6%. In the LMIC group, the corresponding figures were 1.8% (for females) and 3.2% (for males), a similar percentage point difference for both groups.

By region, overall expenditure for women was 3.0% of GDP per capita for Micronesia, 1.5% for Melanesia, and 1.3% for Polynesia (Figure 16), against 5.0% (Micronesia), 2.8% (Melanesia), and 1.4% (Polynesia) for men. This suggests that nearly one-third of social protection in Micronesia and Melanesia was received by women, and about two-thirds by men. Polynesia has a greater gender balance, largely due to the higher proportion of women in formal employment than in Micronesia and Melanesia. Furthermore, a higher proportion of elderly, and particularly elderly women, receive benefits in Polynesian populations.



#### Social Insurance

Expenditure on female beneficiaries was 1.1% of GDP per capita and on male beneficiaries 1.9% (Figure 14). The gap was especially pronounced in the Marshall Islands (Figure 17), with 2.3% for female beneficiaries and 6.7% for males. In two countries—the Cook Islands and Tonga—social insurance spending was virtually equal (Appendix, Table A.10).

There is also a notable gender difference in the income groups. Spending on women averaged 1.3% of GDP per capita in the UMIC group and 0.9% in the LMIC group (Figure 16), against 2.6% (UMIC group) and 1.5% (LMIC group) for men.

All three regions favored men over women. The widest gap was in Micronesia, at 3.6% versus 2.0% (Figure 16). The discrepancy was substantial in four of the five countries in this region, especially in the Marshall Islands (Appendix, Table A.10). In Melanesia, spending on men was double than that on women (1.0% versus 0.5%). In three countries of this region—Fiji, Solomon Islands, and Vanuatu—spending on men was nearly twice as high. The results were almost equal in Polynesia, with spending on men only slightly higher than that on women—0.6% versus 0.5%.



#### Social Assistance

Against a backdrop of spending of 0.8% of GDP per capita for women and 1.1% for men (Figure 14), three countries—the Marshall Islands, Palau, and Timor-Leste—conspicuously favored men over women. The widest gap was in Timor-Leste, at 4.1% to 7.7% (Figure 18), despite the country's Bolsa da Mãe (Mother's Allowance) program targeted at women, due to the high payments to predominantly male war veterans.

In four countries (the Cook Islands, Fiji, Kiribati, and Nauru), spending on women exceeded that on men, though only marginally in the Cook Islands and Fiji. Both countries have programs that target women: maternity benefits in the Cook Islands and the Care and Protection program in Fiji. In Nauru, the birth claim benefit was targeted at women, and women made up almost two-thirds of the beneficiaries of the old-age pension. In another five countries (the FSM, Samoa, Solomon Islands, Tonga, and Vanuatu), social assistance expenditure was virtually equal for men and women.



Spending between the income groups differed somewhat: in the UMIC group, that for women and men averaged 0.9% of GDP per capita, while in the LMIC group, there was a 0.4 percentage point difference in favor of male beneficiaries (1.2% versus 0.8%) (Figure 16).

Regionally, spending in Micronesia and Polynesia exhibited a very slight bias toward women (0.8% versus 0.7%). In Melanesia, spending on men (1.6% of GDP per capita) was 0.7 percentage points higher than on women (0.9%), mainly due to Timor-Leste (Appendix, Table A.10).

#### Active Labor Market Programs

Across the Pacific, ALMPs spending as a share of GDP per capita favored men (0.3% of GDP versus 0.1%) (Figure 14), reflecting higher spending on men in three of the four countries with data and spending nonnegligible amounts (Appendix, Table A.10). Spending in the Marshall Islands was equally distributed. Kiribati exhibited the most significant difference: 0.8% for women versus 2.8% for men.

Only the LMIC group showed much difference in per capita expenditure between female and male beneficiaries, at 0.1% (for women) and 0.5% (for men) (Figure 16). In the UMIC group, spending was 0.1% for both genders.

Micronesia and Melanesia spent more on men than women (Figure 16). Micronesia was more unequal, at 0.6% versus 0.2%, largely reflecting the gap in Kiribati (Appendix, Table A.10). The spending advantage for men in Melanesia was only 0.1 percentage points. (Results for Polynesia are inconclusive due to negligible spending.)



# Changes in Social Protection from 2009 to 2015

This chapter presents the changes in social protection from 2009 to 2015 in 13 countries in the Pacific. It provides an overview of key changes, including expenditure, coverage, benefit size, as well as poverty and gender dimensions. However, ALMPs are not discussed because figures are negligible.

#### Social Protection Expenditure

- Social protection expenditure in the Pacific rose from 4.1% of aggregate GDP in 2009 to 6.0% in 2015 (Figure 19). It also improved as a share of GDP per capita, from 3.3% in 2009 to 5.3% in 2015 (Figure 20).
- Expenditure generally improved in all social protection categories, in both aggregate and per capita terms.

The two main social protection categories saw higher spending as a share of aggregate GDP from 2009 to 2015: on social insurance from 2.6% to 3.4%, and on social assistance from 1.5% to 2.1% (Figure 19).

Both categories also lifted their expenditure as a share of GDP per capita for each intended beneficiary (Figure 20): on social insurance from 2.1% to 3.0%, and on social assistance from 1.1% to 1.9%.

By income group, the share of expenditure for the UMICs grew from 6.0% in 2009 to 7.3% of aggregate GDP in 2015, and for the LMICs from 2.7% to 5.2% (Figure 21). Per capita expenditure also increased for both groups: from 4.8% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 5.9% in 2015 for the UMIC group, and from 2.0% to 4.9% for the LMIC group (Figure 22). Spending in the UMICs was boosted by the relatively generous social insurance provided in the Marshall Islands and Palau; and that in the LMICs by the relatively high social insurance in Kiribati and the FSM, and the high social assistance in Timor-Leste (the highest of all Pacific island countries).



Sources: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017; Table A.1 in the Appendix.



GDP = gross domestic product.

Sources: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017; Table A.5 in the Appendix.



By region, social protection expenditure in Micronesia increased from 5.3% of aggregate GDP in 2009 to 9.2% to 2015 (Figure 21), for gains in both main categories. Expenditure in Micronesia was dominated by social insurance, and a 7.3 percentage point increase in social insurance spending in the Marshall Islands was especially notable. Progress was also driven by gains in social assistance, particularly in Nauru.

In the five Melanesian countries, the gain was smaller, with expenditure rising from 3.6% of aggregate GDP to 4.6% over the period. Average social protection expenditure was boosted by advances in social assistance expenditure in Timor-Leste and social insurance in Solomon Islands.



In Polynesia, expenditure edged up from 2.6% of GDP in 2012<sup>12</sup> to 2.9% in 2015, with all three countries in this group (the Cook Islands, Samoa, and Tonga) showing progress.

This expenditure pattern was similar for GDP per capita. The biggest improvement was in Micronesia, from 4.4% in 2009 to 7.9% in 2015 (Figure 22). Melanesia increased spending from 2.7% to 4.3% over the period. Polynesia increased its outlays from 2.1% in 2012 to 2.6% in 2015. Figure 23 shows per capita social protection spending by country for the three years.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> As only Samoa was included in the 2009 compilation, the regional average for all three countries can only be tracked from 2012.



#### Social Insurance

Social insurance expenditure in the Pacific increased from 2.1% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 3.0% in 2015. Of the nine countries with comparable data from 2009 to 2015, only Fiji and Nauru showed decreases, while most showed improvements (Appendix, Table A.5). Kiribati, which was included in the regional compilation only in 2012, showed a decline in its social insurance per capita expenditure from 7.1% of GDP per capita in 2012 to 5.9% in 2015.

The declines in the Kiribati and Fiji per capita social insurance expenditure were caused by increases of almost 25% in beneficiaries from 2009 to 2015,<sup>13</sup> while social insurance expenditure in each country remained almost unchanged.

The Marshall Islands recorded the largest increase in social insurance over the period, from 3.0% of GDP per capita to 9%. This was due to its significant withdrawals from its provident fund. Solomon Islands also recorded a large

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Information from Kiribati Provident Fund.



relative increase, from 1.0% to 2.7%, reflecting a doubling in social insurance expenditure (with an increase of around 50% in the number of beneficiaries).<sup>14</sup>

Per capita expenditure improved in both income groups: slightly in the UMICs (from 3.9% to 4.0%), but more strongly in the LMICs (from 0.7% to 2.3%) (Figure 24).

By region, Micronesia increased spending from 3.3% to 5.6% from 2009 to 2015; Melanesia's stayed at 1.5%; and Polynesia lifted expenditure from 0.8% of GDP per capita in 2012 to 1.1% in 2015 (Figure 25).

#### Social Assistance

Social assistance expenditure increased from 1.1% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 1.9% in 2015 (Figure 20). Of eight countries in the 2009 compilation, three

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Solomon Islands National Provident Fund Annual Reports 2012 and 2015, and Solomon Islands National SPI Report 2015.



increased and four decreased expenditure. Another three countries increased their spending from 2012 to 2015 and one (Kiribati) slightly decreased it (Appendix, Table A.5).

Timor-Leste had by far the largest per capita social assistance expenditure in 2015, at 11.8% (up from 5.1% in 2009). The social pension for veterans accounted for 70% of Timor-Leste's spending in this category in 2015. The rest went toward pensions for the elderly, school feeding programs, and the Bolsa da Mãe (Mother's Allowance) program for vulnerable women.

Nauru lifted spending, from 0.6% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 4.2% in 2015 (Appendix, Table A.5), the result of a fourfold increase in expenditure on the old-age pension (with a doubling in the number of beneficiaries). The introduction of the school feeding program in 2013 also raised spending.

Per capita expenditure in the UMIC group increased from 0.8% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 1.8% in 2015 (Figure 24), driven by Nauru. In the LMICs, expenditure

increased slightly, from 1.3% to 1.9%, propelled by Timor-Leste (and Vanuatu to a smaller degree).

All three regions showed some improvement (Figure 25). The largest was in Melanesia (from 1.2% to 2.5%, in view of Timor-Leste). Micronesia increased its per capita spending from 0.9% to 1.4% (Nauru) and Polynesia from 1.1% to 1.4% (the Cook Islands) (Appendix, Table A.5).

#### Social Protection Coverage

- Coverage improved sharply, from 17.6% of intended beneficiaries in 2009 to 31.2% in 2015.
- Progress in social assistance coverage surpassed that in social insurance.
- Nine countries expanded coverage in both social insurance and social assistance programs.



Sources: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017; Table A.7 in the Appendix.

Overall social protection coverage rose steadily from 2009 to 2015 (Figure 26), mirroring coverage gains in 10 countries. Yet despite coverage progress, benefits still failed to reach more than two-thirds of intended beneficiaries in 2015.

The overall improving trend is grounded in progress in both main categories. The largest extension in coverage of 8.2 percentage points was observed in social assistance, from 11.8% of intended beneficiaries to 20.0% in 2015. It was followed by social insurance, with its 4.9 percentage points.

Both income groups increased coverage from 2009 to 2015 (Figure 27): the UMICs from 18.5% to 43.7% (with large increases in social insurance and especially in social assistance), and the LMICs from 16.9% to 23.3% (with both main categories recording progress).



Note: For abbreviations used, refer to this publication's Abbreviations list on page ix. Sources: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017; Table A.7 in the Appendix.



Regionally, social protection coverage improved in Micronesia (from 20.9% to 34.8%, on social insurance and social assistance) and particularly in Melanesia (from 11.2% to 28.6%, largely on social assistance). In Polynesia, coverage increased only slightly (from 28.0% in 2012 to 29.4% in 2015) (Figure 28). (Only Samoa was included in the 2009 data for this region.)

#### Social insurance

Social insurance coverage more than doubled, from 3.8% in 2009 to 8.7% in 2015 (Figure 26). It increased in five countries from 2009 to 2015 and in four countries (not included in the 2009 computation) from 2012 to 2015. From 2009 to 2015, coverage decreased in two countries and remained the same in one (Vanuatu). The widest coverage extension was in Palau, from 17.9% in 2009 to 84.2% in 2015 (Appendix, Table A.7), reflecting increasing formal employment.

For the UMICs, coverage rose from 7.8% of the target population in 2009 to 19.9% in 2015 (Figure 27). Palau was the main contributor. The LMICs saw a much smaller increase, from 0.7% to 1.8% over the period.

The widest progress was in Micronesia, from 8.1% in 2009 to 20.3 in 2015 (Figure 28), again mainly driven by Palau. Coverage in the Melanesia declined slightly, from 1.7% to 1.6%, mainly due to decreased coverage in Fiji (Appendix, Table A.7). In Polynesia, coverage improved in Samoa by 0.4 percentage points from 2009 to 2015, and in Tonga (by 0.2 percentage points) and the Cook Islands (by 0.4 percentage points) from 2012 to 2015.

#### Social Assistance

This category's coverage increased from 11.8% in 2009 to 20.0% in 2015—at 8.2 percentage points, greater than for social insurance. Coverage increased in seven countries from 2009 to 2015 and in two countries from 2012 to 2015. Coverage decreased in four countries from 2012 to 2015.

Driving the results were the extension of coverage in Fiji (from 4.0% to 20.5%), Nauru (from 5.0% to 36.8%), and Vanuatu (from 3.6% to 64.5%) (Appendix, Table A.7). Fiji expanded coverage through the provision of cash transfers; Nauru through the school feeding program introduced in 2014 and higher levels of elderly pension payments paid in 2015; and Vanuatu through two new programs (the Family Protection Program and the Infant-Feeding Program).

The highest increase of social assistance occurred in UMICs, which trebled from 6.7% in 2009 to 20.9% in 2015 (Figure 27). This stemmed from the inclusion of the Cook Islands after 2009 (with coverage of about one-third in 2012 and 2015), and the introduction of new social assistance in Fiji, Nauru, and Palau from 2009 to 2015. The LMIC group also improved the coverage at a more modest scale, from 15.8% to 19.4%.

In Melanesia, coverage more than doubled, from 9.2% in 2009 to 24.8% in 2015 (Figure 28), primarily due to Fiji and Vanuatu. Micronesia expanded coverage from 7.6% in 2009 to 11.1% in 2015 (Nauru the most notable). Coverage in Polynesia increased only slightly, by 0.7 percentage points, from 2012 to 2015 (Appendix, Table A.7).

#### Social Protection Benefit Size

- Social insurance benefits in the Pacific improved by 32.1 percentage points, and social assistance benefits by 2.8 percentage points, for each actual beneficiary as a share of GDP per capita.
- Five countries improved benefits in social insurance, and four in social assistance programs.
- Benefits declined in eight countries in both social insurance and social assistance programs.

The average social protection benefit declined across the region from 2009 to 2015, from 81.3% of GDP per capita (nine countries), to 69.6% with the inclusion of an additional four countries in 2012, and further to 54.1% in 2015 (Figure 29). This decline can be explained by a substantial decrease in social insurance benefits in eight countries. The average social insurance benefit went up from 112.5% in 2009 to 144.6% of GDP per capita. Social assistance showed a moderate gain, from 13.6% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 16.4% in 2015.





Benefits in both income groups decreased from 2009 to 2015 (Figure 30). The decline was more substantial in the LMICs, where benefits fell from 124.0% of GDP per capita to 76.7%. This was due to a decrease in social insurance benefits in the Cook Islands, Fiji, and Palau and in social assistance benefits in Fiji (Appendix, Table A.8). The decrease in the LMICs was 10.2 percentage points, from 28.0% of GDP per capita to 17.8%. This was mainly driven by a decline in social insurance benefits in five countries.

By region, benefit size in Micronesia increased substantially, from 19.4% of GDP per capita to 50.6% (Figure 31). This was due to progress in social insurance and social assistance benefits in the Marshall Islands and social assistance in the FSM (Appendix, Table A.8). In contrast, benefits in Melanesia declined by 50 percentage points from 133.3% of GDP per capita to 83.3%. This was driven by a decline in benefits in both main categories. Polynesia improved benefits from 7.0% of GDP per capita to 11.1%.



#### Social Insurance

The average social insurance benefit improved by 32.1 percentage points, from 112.5% in 2009 to 144.6% of GDP per capita (Figure 29). Benefits decreased in four countries from 2009 to 2015 and in another four countries from 2012 to 2015. Of these eight countries, the benefit decline was especially significant in four, ranging from 28.5 percentage points in Palau to 82.8 percentage points in Papua New Guinea (Appendix, Table A.8). The trend in the average social insurance benefit is nevertheless positive, as the decline across these countries was offset
by an increase in benefits in five countries, ranging from 7.2 percentage points in Samoa to 162.5 percentage points in Timor-Leste.

The two income groups differed considerably. The UMICs saw a decline from 50.4% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 46.2% in 2015 (Figure 30). This was caused by a decrease in benefits in three countries (Appendix, Table A.8). In contrast, the LMICs increased benefits substantially, from 162.1% of GDP per capita to 206.1%, reflecting increased lump-sum benefits from provident funds, specifically in Solomon Islands and Vanuatu.

All three regions showed gains in social insurance benefits. The Melanesian countries showed the greatest benefits, rising from 159.5% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 228.7% of GDP per capita in 2015 (Figure 31). This was due to an increase in benefits in Solomon Islands, Timor-Leste, and Vanuatu. Micronesia increased benefits by 38 percentage points from 41.3% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 79.3% in 2015, mainly driven by the Marshall Islands (Appendix, Table A.8). Benefits in Polynesia rose from 90.7% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 113.3% in 2015.

### Social Assistance

The improvement in social assistance benefits was more modest than that in social insurance. Benefits increased from 13.6% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 16.4% in 2015 (Figure 29). Two countries improved their benefits from 2009 to 2015 and another two countries from 2012 to 2015. Benefits in eight countries decreased. An especially significant increase was observed in Timor-Leste (of 17.5 percentage points), the FSM (21.4 percentage points), and the Marshall Islands (42.8 percentage points) (Appendix, Table A.8). A drastic decline was registered in Solomon Islands, where benefits slumped from 43.5% of GDP per capita to 3.3%.

Benefits improved in both income groups. In the UMICs, social assistance benefits came to 13.9% of GDP per capita in 2009 and increased to 17.9% in 2015 (Figure 30). This was driven by a substantial increase in benefits in the Marshall Islands (Appendix, Table A.8). The social assistance benefit in the LMICs increased from 13.3% of GDP per capita to 15.5%, in which Timor-Leste and the FSM were the main contributors.

Social assistance benefits in the FSM increased from 13.2% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 31.0% in 2015 (Figure 31). Substantial improvements were registered in the Marshall Islands and the FSM (Appendix, Table A.8). Similarly, there was a modest increase in the social assistance benefits in Polynesia, from 6.9% of

GDP per capita in 2012 to 7.1% in 2015 (only Samoa was included in the 2009 compilation). This was mainly due to a 1.1-percentage point benefit increase in the Cook Islands. Conversely, social assistance benefits in Melanesia declined from 16.0% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 7.4% in 2015.

### Benefit Size and Coverage

Countries with the highest benefits, such as the FSM, Kiribati, Papua New Guinea, and Solomon Islands, had proportionally lower coverage (Appendix, Table A.7 and Table A.8). Conversely, countries with high coverage, such as the Cook Islands, Palau, Samoa, Timor-Leste, and Vanuatu, had proportionally low social protection benefits.

A high size of benefits combined with a low coverage implies that a small number of beneficiaries receive a disproportionate share of the benefits. Where the high size of benefits is biased toward social insurance, it further suggests that the beneficiaries are unlikely to be among the poorest, because social insurance is generally available to those in formal employment (Figure 32).



GDP = gross domestic product.

Sources: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017; Table A.7 and Table A.8 in the Appendix.

For example, social insurance benefits in Papua New Guinea are the most generous in the region, at 437.1% of GDP per capita. However, social insurance covers only 0.2% of the country's eligible population. Social insurance in Papua New Guinea is narrowly targeted at those in formal employment and there are no social assistance programs of any significance.

Conversely, where there is high coverage and low benefit size, the implication is that while there may be a significant number of beneficiaries, benefit levels are quite low and thus may be of little real assistance in alleviating hardship or poverty. Thus, a low social assistance benefit is associated with a high coverage in Palau, Samoa, and Vanuatu. For example, social assistance in Vanuatu covers 64.5% of the eligible population, offering each beneficiary small benefits, equivalent to 0.7% of GDP per capita (Appendix, Table A.7 and Table A.8).

# Distribution of Expenditure between the Poor and Nonpoor

- The average expenditure on the poor was lower than on the nonpoor in all three social protection categories in both 2009 and 2015, with a worsening trend over the period.
- Five countries increased their spending on the poor in social insurance, and four in social assistance programs.

Average social protection expenditure in the region has increasingly favored the nonpoor since 2009. The spending on the nonpoor in 2009 (2.5% of GDP per capita) was 1.7 percentage points higher than that on the poor (0.8%), but by 2015, the gap has widened to 2.7 percentage points (3.9% versus 1.2%) (Figure 33). The per capita expenditure on the poor was lower than on the nonpoor in all three social protection categories, but especially in social insurance, as this category's high benefits went almost exclusively to the nonpoor in formal employment.

Still, per capita spending on the poor increased over the period from 0.8% of GDP per capita to 1.2%. Nine countries increased their spending on the poor during this period (Appendix, Table A.9), notably Timor-Leste, Nauru, and the Marshall Islands, reflecting new social assistance measures in Timor-Leste and Nauru, and an expansion in social insurance spending in the Marshall Islands. Spending on the nonpoor increased from 2.5% of GDP per capita to 3.9% in nine countries.



Expenditure in both income groups continued to favor the nonpoor in 2009 and 2015 (Figure 34), the gap remaining unchanged in the UMICs (2.8 percentage points) but widening from 1.0 to 2.3 percentage points in the LMICs.

Spending in all regions continued to favor the nonpoor in 2015, with varying trends: the gap increasing in Micronesia in favor of the nonpoor, staying the same in Melanesia but decreasing in Polynesia (Figure 35). All three regions increased spending on the poor and nonpoor: from 0.7% of GDP per capita to 1.6% in Micronesia, from 0.9% to 1.7% in Melanesia, and from 0.4% to 0.6% in Polynesia.

### Social Insurance

Average social insurance expenditure on the poor was lower than on the nonpoor in both 2009 and 2015, with the gap widening from 1.4 to 2.1 percentage points. Countries' social insurance spending favored the nonpoor in both years (Appendix, Table A.9), Fiji aside, where expenditure became the same (1.4% of GDP per capita) in 2015, as spending on the nonpoor declined.

Spending on the poor increased in five countries, decreased in three, and remained the same in another five. The Marshall Islands led the way, lifting pro-poor spending from 0.5% to 1.6% (Appendix, Table A.9). Spending on the nonpoor increased in seven countries, decreased in four, and remained the same in two. Most notably, spending increased in the Marshall Islands by 5 percentage points and in Solomon Islands by 1.3 percentage points.

Spending in both income groups continued to favor the nonpoor from 2009 to 2015, though the gap in the UMICs decreased from 2.7 to 2.3 percentage points, while in the LMICs it increased from 0.6 to 1.7 percentage points (Figure 34).



#### Social Assistance

Average per capita social assistance expenditure on the poor was lower than on the nonpoor in both 2009 and 2015, and the gap slightly widened from 0.3 to 0.4 percentage points. It favored the nonpoor in most countries in both years, except Fiji (pro-poor spending was 0.1 percentage points higher in both years); and the Marshall Islands (from favoring the nonpoor by 0.2 percentage points, it was equally distributed in 2015) (Appendix, Table A.9). Two countries increased per capita expenditure on the poor between 2009 and 2015: Timor-Leste (from 2.0% to 5.4% of GDP per capita), and Nauru (from 0.3% to 1.6%). Three countries decreased it by 0.1 percentage points (Fiji, the Marshall Islands, and Palau). Six countries increased their spending on the nonpoor (notably Timor-Leste and Nauru), three decreased their spending, and another three retained the same level.

The improvement in expenditure on the poor in Timor-Leste was due to the increase in pensions to war veterans, of whom around half were poor, and higher expenditure on the poverty-targeted Bolsa da Mãe program. From 2009 to 2015, such pensions increased by almost two-thirds, to \$129.45 million, while spending on the Bolsa da Mãe program rose by almost 400%, to \$8.37 million. The increase in Nauru was a result of the introduction of the school feeding program in 2014 and the 50% improvement in poverty targeting for school-age children.<sup>15</sup>

Social assistance spending in both income groups favored the nonpoor over the poor in both years (Appendix, Table A.9). The gap increased from 0.2 to 0.4 percentage points in the UMICs, but slightly narrowed, from 0.4 to 0.3 percentage points, in the LMICs.

In all regions, expenditure favored the nonpoor in 2009 and 2015, with the gap increasing in Micronesia from 3.1 to 4.7 percentage points, but narrowing in Polynesia from 2.0 to 1.5 percentage points, mainly due to reduced spending on the nonpoor (Figure 35).

The per capita expenditure received by poor beneficiaries increased by 0.4 percentage points from 2009 to 2015 in the UMICs. The per capita expenditure received by poor in that group increased from 0.3% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 0.7% in 2015 (Appendix, Table A.9). In the LMIC group, the 0.6% of GDP per capita expenditure received by poor in 2009 increased by 0.2 percentage points to 0.8% in 2015. Spending on the nonpoor increased in the UMICs by 0.6 percentage points, from 0.5% to 1.1%. The increase in the LMICs was smaller, by 0.1 percentage points from 1.0% of GDP per capita to 1.1%

Spending in all regions favored the nonpoor in 2009 and 2015, with the gap increasing by 0.1 percentage points in Micronesia from 0.3 to 0.4 percentage points in favor of the nonpoor (Appendix, Table A.9). It, however, decreased by the same amount in Micronesia from 0.3 to 0.2 percentage points and in Polynesia from 0.8 to 0.7 percentage points. All three regions increased spending on the poor (see Appendix, Table A.9).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Nauru National Poverty Report, Government of Nauru and UNDP 2016.



Table A.9 in the Appendix.

# Distribution of Expenditure by Gender

- Spending on women in the Pacific is still behind that on men in all three social protection categories, and the gap is widening.
- Spending on women improved in 10 countries and decreased in three.
- In 2015, two countries reversed their spending pattern in social assistance in favor of women.
- Spending in both LMICs and UMICs favored men from 2009 to 2015 but saw improvement for women and men.

Average per capita social protection spending on women in the Pacific failed to catch up with that on men in 2015 (Figure 36), and was lower than on men in both 2009 and 2015 in all three social protection categories. Spending on women increased from 1.2% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 2.0% in 2015, and that on men from 2.1% to 3.3%, widening the gap from 0.9 percentage points in 2009 to 1.3 percentage points in 2015.



Spending on women improved in 10 countries and decreased in three (Appendix, Table A.10), with the largest increases in Timor-Leste (from 2.2% to 4.2%) and Nauru (from 0.4% to 2.3%), and the largest decrease in the FSM of 0.7 percentage points. Nine countries increased spending on men, with Timor-Leste the most (from 3.0% to 8.4%) and four decreased it, with Nauru the most (from 5.0% to 2.0%).

Expenditure in both income groups favored men from 2009 to 2015 (Figure 37), with the gap in the UMICs narrowing from 1.6 to 1.3 percentage points, but widening in the LMICs from 0.4 to 1.3 percentage points. Expenditure in both income groups saw improvements for women and men from 2009 to 2015 (Figure 37).

Spending in all regions continued to favor men from 2009 to 2015 (Figure 38). The gap increased in Micronesia from 1.2 to 2.0 percentage points, and in Melanesia from 0.9 to 1.3 percentage points. That in Polynesia remained unchanged, at 0.1 percentage points (from 2012 to 2015). However, expenditure on women improved in all regions (Appendix, Table A.10).



### Social Insurance

Expenditure in this category on women was lower than on men from 2009 to 2015 (Figure 36), and the gap widened marginally by 0.1 percentage points. Spending in most countries favored men in both years (Appendix, Table A.10). The Cook Islands retained similar levels of spending on women and men from 2012 to 2015. Spending in Tonga had only a slight bias toward men in 2012, but became equal in 2015.

Social insurance spending for women and men increased. That for women rose from 0.7% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 1.1% in 2015. Spending for women increased in seven countries, remained the same in two, and decreased in four. The countries that registered the largest increase were the Marshall Islands (by 1.0 percentage point) and Palau (by 0.9 percentage points). The FSM decreased its spending on women by 0.7 percentage points from 2012 to 2015. These three countries have generous social insurance systems and provide survivor benefits that often accrue to the wives of deceased members.



Expenditure for men increased from 1.4% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 1.9% in 2015. It rose in seven countries, remained the same in two, and decreased in four. The Marshall Islands lifted spending significantly, from 1.5% of GDP per capita to 6.7%. Fiji, on the other hand, decreased spending on men by 2.3 percentage points.

Spending in both income groups continued to favor men over women from 2009 to 2015 (Appendix, Table A.10). The gap in the UMICs stayed at 1.3 percentage points, but, in the LMIC group, it increased from 0.2 to 0.6 percentage points.

Spending in all regions favored men both in 2009 and 2015. The gap between men and women increased in Micronesia from 0.9 to 1.6 percentage points in favor of men (Appendix, Table A.10), but decreased by 0.2 percentage points in Melanesia and Polynesia.

Micronesia increased spending on women by 0.8 percentage points, from 1.2% of GDP per capita in 2009 to 2.0% 2015, largely driven by increases in the Marshall

Islands and Palau. Melanesia also increased spending on women over this period, but only by 0.1 percentage points. Polynesia increased spending on women by 0.2 percentage points from 2012 to 2015.

Spending on men substantially increased in Micronesia, from 2.1% of GDP per capita to 3.6%. However, it decreased slightly, by 0.1 percentage points in Micronesia, mainly because of a decrease in Fiji. The reforms in the pension payout scheme (restricting withdrawals) in Fiji in 2012 caused the decline in social insurance expenditure. Polynesia increased spending on men by 0.1 percentage points from 2012 to 2015.

### Social Assistance

The overall per capita social assistance expenditure on women was lower than on men in 2009 and 2015. The difference in the per capita expenditure between women and men was 0.2 percentage points in 2009 and 0.3 percentage points in 2015 favoring men (Figure 36).

By country, the results suggest a mixed picture but evidence of progress in a more gender-sensitive direction. Social assistance spending favored women in the Cook Islands and Kiribati in 2012 and 2015 (Appendix, Table A.10). The bias toward women in the Cook Islands resulted from the higher number of women receiving the caregivers allowance and the targeted maternity benefits. Fiji and Nauru came to favor women by 0.1 and 0.4 percentage points in 2015, from an equal position in 2009. The FSM and Solomon Islands retained equal distribution over this period. Palau, the Marshall Islands, and Timor-Leste favored men in both 2009 and 2015.

Four countries increased per capita expenditure for women during the reference years. Five countries retained their spending and two countries (Palau and Samoa) slightly decreased spending on women. Nauru and Timor-Leste increased per capita expenditure for women from 0.3% of GDP per capita to 2.3%, and Timor-Leste from 2.1% to 4.1%. The increase in Nauru's expenditure for women came from the introduction of the school feeding program in 2014. The program is universal for all children and thus had an equitable split between males and females. The expenditure for females in Timor-Leste was boosted by the substantial increase in funding for the Bolsa da Mãe program that targeted poor women and children. On men, five countries increased their spending, four decreased it, and three kept the same rate. The most significant increases were in Timor-Leste (4.8 percentage points) and Nauru (1.6 percentage points).

Social assistance in the UMICs favored men over women in 2009, but spending was equally distributed by 2015 (Appendix, Table A.10). The LMICs spent more on men than women in both years, with the gap increasing from 2009 to 2015 from 0.2 to 0.4 percentage points.

By region, in 2009, Micronesia spent twice the amount on men than on women, but spending on women came to exceed that on men by 0.1 percentage points by 2015 (Appendix, Table A.10). This was partly due to the increased spending on women in Nauru. In Melanesia, spending on men was higher in both years. The gap between women and men in Micronesia increased by 0.5 percentage points, from 0.2 to 0.7 percentage points in favor of men. Spending on women in Polynesia was higher than that on men by 0.1 percentage points in both 2012 and 2015.

# 7

# Conclusions

# Social protection expenditure in the Pacific is increasing, but more is needed

Overall social protection expenditure in 13 Pacific countries averaged 6.0% of GDP in 2015. There has been significant progress in the region as expenditure increased by nearly 2 percentage points, from 4.1% of GDP in 2009. This translated into an increase in the per capita social protection expenditure for each intended beneficiary from 3.3% GDP per capita in 2009 to 5.3% in 2015.

Financing was possible due to oil revenues in Timor-Leste and fish licenses in Kiribati as well as increased financial assistance from the United States to the FSM, the Marshall Islands, and Palau. It is also a reflection of governments' commitment to strengthen social protection.

# Social insurance dominates other social protection categories

Social insurance dominates spending on social protection in the Pacific, with an average spending of 3.4% of GDP. Social assistance spending was smaller, at 2.1% of GDP. Spending on ALMPs was the lowest in the region, at 0.5% of GDP. All three social protection categories reported improvements over the period 2009–2015. Especially notable was progress in social insurance in the Marshall Islands and Solomon Islands and in social assistance in Nauru and Timor-Leste. The number of programs and level of expenditure remained very small for ALMPs, however.

# Coverage is improving but needs to be extended further

Social protection in the Pacific covered 31.2% of intended beneficiaries in 2015, nearly doubling from 2009. Social assistance achieved the widest

coverage, reaching 20.0% of intended beneficiaries. These results demonstrate important improvements but also that around two-thirds of eligible persons in the Pacific remain unserved by social protection. Social insurance programs, while found in all the countries, remain very narrowly based on those in formal employment. Social assistance programs reach only a fifth of intended beneficiaries.

Social insurance coverage should be broadened to reach those in the informal economy, including those working overseas. By instituting innovative financing and institutional arrangements, it is possible to enable these persons with an easier and more flexible access to the various national provident funds and social security administrations. For example, Fiji allows existing members and those not covered by the regular provident fund scheme to voluntarily contribute up to 12% of their gross income as additional contributions.

It is important to expand coverage of social assistance programs to better reach vulnerable groups, such as children, older persons, and persons with disabilities, as explained in more detail below.

# Benefits remain limited for the poor majority

The average social protection benefit received by each beneficiary in the Pacific was 54.1% of GDP per capita. Social insurance benefits were the largest, with average benefits at 144.6% of GDP per capita (\$4,068.08), substantially exceeding benefits for social assistance (16.4% of GDP per capita; \$627.91) and ALMPs (17.9% of GDP per capita; \$391.28). The generous social insurance benefits were provided through pensions or through the lump-sum payments from provident funds upon retirement.

Social insurance that targets workers in formal employment tends to provide generous benefits to a small population subset. Social assistance in the region has relatively high coverage, but offers small benefits. Most Pacific island countries need to substantially build financial and institutional capacity to attain an optimal combination of benefits and coverage that would have a real impact to those who are most in need.

# Active labor market programs remain underdeveloped

In 2015, average expenditure for ALMPs was a mere 0.5% of aggregate GDP and 0.5% of GDP per capita. Three countries (the Cook Islands, the FSM, and Nauru) do not have ALMPs. ALMPs had the lowest coverage among the three social protection categories—only 2.4% of intended beneficiaries. Further investment in ALMPs is clearly needed to help address the needs of the unemployed and underemployed through skills development. It can also help support the poorest segments by involving them in food- and cash-for-work programs and providing them with immediate relief.

# Social assistance does not fully support vulnerable groups

Spending on each of the social assistance programs is inadequate to address poverty and vulnerability. Welfare assistance and assistance to the elderly were the dominant social assistance programs, but their expenditure was only 1.1% and 0.7% of GDP. Child welfare programs were present in most countries, but their expenditure was just 0.2% of GDP. Disability assistance was equivalent to 0.1% of GDP and was present only in two countries. Health assistance was present in four countries, but the combined expenditure was negligible at 0.01% of GDP.

Financial considerations are critical when determining policy design, and it may be assumed that any social protection measures targeted at the elderly and those living with a disability are likely to experience rapidly increasing demands from beneficiaries.

## Child welfare assistance needs to be expanded

High levels of basic-needs hardship and poverty persist. Poverty in childhood can have detrimental impacts lasting long into adult life, perpetuating the cycle of poverty and vulnerability.

The challenges for policy-makers are to identify appropriate eligibility and targeting arrangements (e.g., targeted or universal), the amount of the benefits, whether cash or in kind, the delivery mechanism, the manner in which the delivery is to be monitored, and its impact evaluated. While a universal program will benefit the well-off and the poor alike, it will minimize the administration costs and eliminate issues related to targeting. This mechanism may be feasible

in the long run especially as the proportion of children in the population is declining in most Pacific countries.

### Progress in pro-poor spending is slow

The average expenditure on the poor in 2015 was lower than that on the nonpoor in all three social protection categories, and the gap in spending between the poor and nonpoor increased from 1.7 percentage points in 2009 to 2.5 percentage points in 2015. Few countries showed a progressive trend from 2009 to 2015.

Social insurance coverage should be expanded to enable people working in the informal economy to gain easier and more flexible access to the various national provident funds and social security administrations. Governments should give more attention to improving the targeting of social assistance benefits.

### Social protection needs to be more gender sensitive

Average social protection expenditure on women in the Pacific in 2015 was lower than that on men in all three social protection categories, with the gap in spending widening from 0.9 percentage points in 2009 to 1.3 percentage points in 2015, although a few countries showed a progressive trend in some programs.

Governments need to make social protection more inclusive and gender sensitive. Women in the Pacific region are largely concentrated in the informal economy and therefore have fewer economic resources. Social protection can address female poverty and vulnerability if programs are designed and implemented to address the gender-specific drivers of poverty and vulnerability.

# Social protection policy frameworks need to be strengthened

Strengthening social protection requires not only financial commitment but also efforts to develop broad-based and comprehensive social protection systems. Governments should develop comprehensive policy frameworks for coordinated provision of social protection to the poor and vulnerable. The Cook Islands, Fiji, and Timor-Leste are among the few that have broad-based and reasonably comprehensive social protection systems that target the elderly, vulnerable children, and those living with a disability.

An increasing number of ad hoc and uncoordinated social protection measures across the region have given rise to inconsistencies in targeting beneficiaries and in the levels of benefits provided. Greater policy coordination would help ensure that increasing levels of social protection expenditure benefit the poor, women, and the vulnerable.

# Appendix

#### Table A.1: Social Protection Expenditure as a Share of Aggregate GDP by Category, Country, Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015 (%)

	All	Categor	ies	Soci	ial Insura	ance	Soci	al Assist	ance	Active	e Labor M Program	Iarket s
Country	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015
Cook Islands		3.7	4.2		0.3	0.3		3.4	3.9			
Fiji	8.1	5.1	3.9	7.2	4.5	3.3	0.8	0.6	0.6	-	-	-
Kiribati		11.5	10.8		7.2	6.1		1.0	1.0		3.4	3.8
Marshall Islands	5.5	10.5	12.6	3.4	8.8	10.7	1.4	1.1	0.9	0.7	0.6	1.0
Micronesia, Fed. States of		6.1	7.2		5.5	6.2		0.5	1.0			
Nauru	0.8	0.6	4.5	0.2	0.1	0.1	0.6	0.5	4.4			
Palau	9.6	9.1	11.0	8.4	8.7	10.3	1.2	0.3	0.7	-	-	-
Papua New Guinea	0.3	1.1	1.1	0.3	1.1	1.0				-	-	-
Samoa	3.1	3.2	3.2	1.9	2.0	2.2	1.2	1.2	1.0	-	-	-
Solomon Islands	1.1	1.5	2.5	1.0	1.3	2.1	-	-	-	-	0.1	0.4
Timor-Leste	8.1	11.3	13.8		-	0.1	7.9	9.4	12.9	0.2	1.9	0.8
Tonga		0.8	1.3		0.6	0.8		0.2	0.4		-	0.1
Vanuatu	0.6	1.0	1.7	0.4	0.9	1.1	0.3	-	0.5	-	-	-
Pacific Average	4.1	5.0	6.0	2.6	3.2	3.4	1.5	1.4	2.1	0.1	0.5	0.5
Group Averages												
Upper- middle- income countries	6.0	5.8	7.3	4.8	4.5	4.9	1.0	1.2	2.1	0.2	0.1	0.2
Lower- middle- income countries	2.7	4.5	5.2	0.7	2.3	2.5	1.9	1.5	2.1	-	0.7	0.6
Micronesia	5.3	7.6	9.2	4.0	6.1	6.7	1.1	0.7	1.6	0.2	0.8	0.9
Melanesia	3.6	4.0	4.6	1.8	1.6	1.5	1.8	2.0	2.8	-	-	0.3
Polynesia	3.1	2.6	2.9	1.9	0.9	1.1	1.2	1.6	1.7	-	-	-

... = data not available, - = negligible value, GDP = gross domestic product.

Source: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017.

Table A.2: Expenditure by Category, Program, Country, Income Group,and Region, the Pacific, 2015 (% of aggregate GDP)

							20	015						
Country E	Total Xpenditure	Social Insurance	Pensions	Health	Other Social Insurance	Social Assistance	Assistance to the Elderly	Health Assistance	Child Welfare	Disability	Welfare Assistance	Active Labor Market Programs	Food/Cash for Work	Skills Dev't. and Training
Cook Islands	4.2	0.3	0.3	:	÷	3.9	2.8	:	0.6	:	0.4	:	:	÷
Fiji	3.9	3.3	3.3	:	I	9.0	0.1	:	I	:	0.5	I	:	I
Kiribati	10.8	6.1	4.8	:	1.3	1.0	0.9	:	I	:	I	3.8	3.7	0.1
Marshall Islands	12.6	10.7	7.2	:	3.5	0.9	:	:	I	:	0.9	1.0	1.0	Ĩ
Micronesia, Fed. States of	7.2	6.2	5.7	:	0.5	1.0	:	:	1.0	:	:	:	:	:
Nauru	4.5	0.1	0.1	:	:	4.4	1.4	:	:	0.7	2.3	:	:	:
Palau	11.0	10.3	8.5	1.8	:	0.7	I	:	0.7	:	I	I	:	I
Papua New Guinea	11	1.0	0.8	÷	0.2	1	:	÷	÷	:	:	I	i	I
Samoa	3.2	2.2	2.2	:	I	1.0	0.9	0.1	:	:	:	I	:	I
Solomon Islands	2.5	2.1	2.0	:	0.1	I	÷	÷	:	I	1	0.4	I	0.4
Timor-Leste	13.8	0.1	0.1	:	÷	12.9	2.2	I	0.8	0.2	9.8	0.8	0.8	:
Tonga	1.3	0.8	0.7	0.1	:	0.4	0.4	I	I	:	:	0.1	:	0.1
Vanuatu	1.7	1.1	0.8	:	0.3	0.5	:	I	I	:	0.4	I	:	I
Pacific Average	6.0	3.4	2.8	0.1	0.5	2.1	0.7	I	0.2	0.1	1.1	0.5	0.4	0.1
												Ŭ	ontinued on	next page

Table A.2 continued

							20	15						
Country	Total Xpenditure	Social Insurance	Pensions	Health Insurance	Other Social Insurance	Social Assistance	Assistance to the Elderly	Health Assistance	Child Welfare	Disability	Welfare Assistance	Active Labor Market Programs	Food/Cash for Work	Skills Dev't. and Training
Group Average:	10													
Upper- middle- income countries	7.3	5.0	3.9	0.4	0.7	2.1	0.9	I	0.3	1.0	0.8	0.2	0.2	I
Lower- middle- income countries	5.2	2.5	2.1	I	0.3	2.1	0.6	I	0.2	I	1.3	0.6	0.6	0.1
Micronesia	9.2	6.7	5.3	0.4	1.1	1.6	0.5	:	0.3	0.1	9.0	0.9	0.9	I
Melanesia	4.6	1.5	1.4	:	0.1	2.8	0.5	I	0.2	I	2.1	0.3	0.2	0.1
Polynesia	2.9	1.1	1.1	I	I	1.7	1.3	I	0.2	:	0.1	T	:	T
. = data not avai	lable, – = ne	gligible valu	ie, GDP = gr	oss domesti	c product.									

... = data not available, - = negligible value, GDP = gross domestic product. Source: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017. Table A.3: Social Protection Expenditure by Category, Program, Country,Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2015 (\$ million)

							20	115						
Country	Total Expenditure	Social Insurance	Pensions	Health Insurance	Other Social Insurance	Social Assistance	Assistance to the Elderly	Health Assistance	Child Welfare	Disability	Welfare Assistance	Active Labor Market Programs	Food/Cash for Work	Skills Dev't. and Training
Cook Islands	12.38	1.01	1.01	:	:	11.37	8.21	÷	1.88	:	1.28	:	÷	:
Fiji	171.17	144.62	143.26	:	1.36	25.89	3.81	:	0.95	:	21.12	0.67	I	0.67
Kiribati	17.45	9.82	7.70	:	2.12	1.56	1.49	:	0.06	:	:	6.07	5.97	0.10
Marshall Islands	22.66	19.26	12.99	:	6.27	1.68	:	:	I	:	1.68	1.72	1.72	:
Micronesia, Fed. States of	22.53	19.42	17.91	:	1.52	3.10	÷	÷	3.10	:	:	:	:	:
Nauru	4.21	0.09	0.09	:	:	4.12	1.33	:	:	0.69	2.10	:	:	÷
Palau	31.69	29.63	24.39	5.24	:	2.04	0.12	:	1.90	:	0.02	0.02	:	0.02
Papua New Guinea	172.46	166.44	137.48	:	28.97	:	:	÷	:	:	:	6.02	:	6.02
Samoa	25.05	17.30	17.06	:	0.24	7.42	6.68	0.74	:	:	:	0.32	:	0.32
Solomon Islands	26.24	21.51	20.78	:	0.73	0.13	I	I	:	0.12	0.01	4.60	:	4.60
Timor-Leste	194.92	1.35	1.35	:	:	182.71	31.46	0.07	10.73	2.64	137.81	10.86	10.86	:
Tonga	5.13	3.30	2.83	0.47	÷	1.61	1.51	0.05	0.06	:	:	0.21	:	0.21
Vanuatu	12.21	8.27	6.25	:	2.02	3.94	I	0.35	0.34	:	3.26	I	:	:
Pacific Total	718.09	442.04	393.09	5.71	43.23	245.57	54.62	1.21	10.01	3.44	167.28	30.48	18.55	11.93
												0	continued o	n next page

-	τ	3
	2	3
	2	۲
	2	3
	ē	5
	7	-
•	7	-
	t	-
	2	_
	c	5
	2	ب
	ç	J
C	Y	1
		÷
	-	1
4		L
	2	-
	^	h
	ų	,
-	-	-
	C	٦
-	-	1
	n	s
r	•	۲

ountry	Total Expenditure	Social Insurance	Pensions	Health Insurance	Other Social Insurance	Social Assistance	Assistance to the Elderly	Health Assistance	Child Welfare	Disability	Welfare Assistance	Active Labor Market Programs	Food/Cash for Work	Skills Dev't. and Training
roup Totals														
Upper-middle- income countries	242.11	194.61	181.74	5.24	7.63	45.09	13.48	:	4.73	0.69	26.20	2.40	1.72	0.68
Lower-middle- income countries	475.98	247.43	211.36	0.47	35.59	200.47	41.14	1.21	14.28	2.75	141.08	28.08	16.84	11.24
Micronesia	98.53	78.22	63.08	5.24	16.9	12.50	2.95	:	5.06	0.69	3.81	7.80	7.69	0.11
Melanesia	577.01	342.20	309.11	:	33.08	212.66	35.27	0.42	12.02	2.75	162.20	22.15	10.86	11.28
Polynesia	42.55	21.62	20.90	0.47	0.24	20.40	16.40	0.79	1.93	:	1.28	0.53	:	0.53
= data not availa	ahla – = neơl	aulew eldioi												

... = data not available, = = negligible value.

Source: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017.

Table A.4: Number of Actual Beneficiaries of Social Protection by Category, Program, Country, Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2015 ('000)

							20]							
Country	Total Beneficiaries	Social Insurance	Pensions	Health Insurance	Other Social Insurance	Social Assistance	Assistance to the Elderly	Health Assistance	Child Welfare	Disability	Welfare Assistance	Active Labor Market Programs	Food/Cash for Work	Skills Dev't. and Training
Cook Islands	7.7	0.3	0.3	:	:	7.5	1.8	:	3.4	:	2.3	:	:	:
Fiji	281.5	67.5	65.7	:	1.8	211.0	16.5	:	3.1	:	191.4	3.0	:	3.0
Kiribati	7.8	0.9	0.8	÷	0.1	3.8	3.3	:	0.4	:		3.2	3.1	0.2
Marshall Islands	14.4	4.7	2.6	÷	2.1	0.8	:	:	:	:	0.8	8.9	8.9	÷
Micronesia, Fed. States of	8.5	6.4	6.0	:	0.4	2.1	ł	:	2.1	ł	:	0.0	:	I
Nauru	4.4	0.0	0.0	:	:	4.4	0.3	:	:	0.2	3.9	:	:	÷
Palau	22.9	19.9	4.7	15.2	:	3.0	0.2	:	2.5	:	0.3	:	:	:
Papua New Guinea	34.5	19.1	16.1	:	3.0	:	ł	:	÷	ł	:	15.4	:	15.4
Samoa	88.3	4.4	4.3	:	0.1	82.0	27.8	54.2	:	:	:	2.0	:	2.0
Solomon Islands	12.8	4.8	4.5	÷	0.2	2.3	:	:	:	:	2.3	5.7	:	5.7
Timor-Leste	630.9	0.7	0.7	:	:	525.4	87.7	I	342.7	7.4	87.6	104.8	104.8	÷
Tonga	8.2	0.4	0.3	0.1	:	4.3	4.1	0.2	0.1	:	÷	3.4	÷	3.4
Vanuatu	219.5	1.4	1.1	:	0.3	213.0	:	50.0	13.0	:	150.0	5.1	:	5.1
Pacific Total	1,341.5	130.5	107.1	15.3	8.1	1,059.4	141.6	104.4	367.3	7.6	438.5	151.6	116.8	34.8

1	τ	1
	ć	Ň
	-	-
	2	1
	2	-
1	1	
	è	-
	2	1
	2	-
	5	-
٩	-	h
		١.
		2
۲	<	L
	1	1
	C	n
_	0	U
	2	U
	0	

2015

Country	Total Beneficiaries	Social Insurance	Pensions	Health Insurance	Other Social Insurance	Social Assistance	Assistance to the Elderly	Health Assistance	Child Welfare	Disability	Welfare Assistance	Active Labor Market Programs	Food/Cash for Work	Skills Dev't. and Training
Group Totals														
Upper-middle- income countries	331.0	92.4	73.3	15.2	3.8	226.7	18.8	:	9.1	0.2	198.7	12.0	8.9	3.0
Lower-middle- income countries	1,010.5	38.1	33.8	0.1	4.2	832.8	122.9	104.4	358.3	7.4	239.9	139.7	107.9	31.8
Micronesia	58.1	31.9	14.1	15.2	2.6	14.0	3.8	:	5.0	0.2	5.0	12.2	12.0	0.2
Melanesia	1,179.2	93.5	88.1	:	5.3	951.7	104.1	50.0	358.9	7.4	431.3	134.0	104.8	29.2
Polynesia	104.2	5.1	4.9	0.1	0.1	93.7	33.6	54.4	3.5	:	2.3	5.4	:	5.4
= data not availa	hle – = neolioi	hle value												

... = data not available, – = negligible value.

Source: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017.

Table A.5: Social Protection Expenditure by Category, Country, Income Group, and Region, for Each Intended Beneficiary, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015 (% of GDP per capita)

	<	ll Categories		Soc	cial Insuranc	Ð	Soc	cial Assistanc	ə	M	Active Labor arket Progran	SE
Country	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015
Cook Islands	÷	3.0	3.3	:	0.2	0.3	÷	2.7	3.0	:	T	T
Fiji	6.2	4.5	3.3	5.5	3.9	2.8	0.6	0.5	0.5	I	I	I
Kiribati	:	11.5	10.4	:	7.1	5.9	:	1.0	0.9	:	3.4	3.6
Marshall Islands	4.7	7.7	10.6	3.0	6.5	0.0	1.1	0.7	0.8	0.6	0.5	0.8
Micronesia, Fed. States of	:	7.9	6.1	:	7.2	5.2	:	0.7	0.8	:	I	I
Nauru	0.9	0.7	4.3	0.3	0.1	0.1	0.6	0.6	4.2	I	I	I
Palau	7.7	7.7	8.2	6.7	7.4	7.7	1.0	0.3	0.5	I	I	I
Papua New Guinea	0.6	0.8	0.8	0.6	0.8	0.8	:	:	:	I	I	I
Samoa	2.8	2.7	3.3	1.7	1.7	2.3	1.1	1.0	1.0	I	I	I
Solomon Islands	1.0	1.4	3.3	1.0	1.3	2.7	I	I	I	I	0.1	0.6
Timor-Leste	5.2	9.5	12.6	I	I	0.1	5.1	7.9	11.8	0.1	1.6	0.7
Tonga	:	0.7	1.2	÷	0.5	0.8	:	0.2	0.3	:	I	0.1
Vanuatu	0.6	0.8	1.3	0.4	0.8	0.9	0.2	I	0.4	I	I	I
Pacific Average	3.3	4.5	5.3	2.1	2.9	3.0	1.1	1.2	1.9	0.1	0.4	0.5
Group Averages												
Upper-middle-income countries	4.8	4.7	5.9	3.9	3.6	4.0	0.8	1.0	1.8	0.2	0.1	0.2
Lower-middle-income countries	2.0	4.4	4.9	0.7	2.4	2.3	1.3	1.4	1.9	I	0.6	0.6
Micronesia	4.4	7.1	7.9	3.3	5.7	5.6	0.9	0.7	1.4	0.3	0.8	0.9
Melanesia	2.7	3.4	4.3	1.5	1.4	1.5	1.2	1.7	2.5	I	0.4	0.3
Polynesia	2.8	2.1	2.6	1.7	0.8	1.1	1.1	1.3	1.4	I	I	I

Table A.6: Distribution of Social Protection Beneficiaries, by Category, Program,Country, Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2015 (% of total beneficiaries)

							20	15						
Country	Total	Social Insurance	Pensions	Health Insurance	Other Social Insurance	Social Assistance	Assistance to the Elderly	Health Assistance	Child Welfare	Disability	Welfare Assistance	Active Labor Market Programs	Food/Cash for Work	Skills Dev't. and Training
Cook Islands	100.0	3.2	3.2	:	:	96.8	23.2	:	44.1	:	29.4	:	:	:
Fiji	100.0	24.0	23.3	:	0.6	75.0	5.9	:	1.1	:	68.0	1.1	:	1.1
Kiribati	100.0	10.9	9.6	:	1.3	48.0	42.8	:	5.2	:	I	41.1	39.2	1.9
Marshall Islands	100.0	32.4	18.1	:	14.3	5.6	:	:	•	:	5.6	61.9	61.9	:
Micronesia, Fed. States of	100.0	75.6	70.3	:	5.3	24.2	:	:	24.2	:	:	0.2	:	0.2
Nauru	100.0	0.8	0.8	:	:	99.2	6.8	:	:	3.6	88.8	:	:	:
Palau	100.0	87.0	20.5	66.5	:	13.0	0.8	:	11.0	:	1.1	:	:	:
Papua New Guinea	100.0	55.4	46.6	:	8.8	:	:	:	:	:	:	44.6	:	44.6
Samoa	100.0	5.0	4.9	:	0.1	92.8	31.4	61.3	:	:	:	2.2	:	2.2
Solomon Islands	100.0	37.3	35.6	:	1.8	17.7	:	:	:	:	17.7	44.9	:	44.9
Timor-Leste	100.0	0.1	0.1	:	:	83.3	13.9	0.0	54.3	1.2	13.9	16.6	16.6	:
Tonga	100.0	4.9	4.3	0.6	:	52.9	50.0	2.0	0.9	:	:	42.2	:	42.2
Vanuatu	100.0	0.6	0.5	:	0.1	97.0		22.8	5.9	:	68.3	2.3	:	2.3
Pacific Total	100.0	26.0	18.3	5.2	2.5	54.3	13.4	6.6	11.3	0.4	22.5	19.8	9.1	10.7
Group Totals														
Upper-middle- income countries	100.0	29.5	13.2	66.5	7.5	57.9	9.2	:	14.1	3.6	38.6	12.6	61.9	1.1
Lower-middle- income countries	100.0	23.7	21.5	0.6	2.9	52.0	27.6	21.5	18.1	1.2	25.0	24.3	27.9	19.8
Micronesia	100.0	41.3	23.8	66.5	7.0	38.0	16.8	:	10.1	3.6	23.9	20.6	50.6	1.1
Melanesia	100.0	23.5	21.2	:	2.8	54.6	6.6	11.4	20.5	1.2	42.0	21.9	16.6	23.2
Polynesia	100.0	4.4	4.1	0.6	0.1	80.8	34.9	31.7	22.5	:	29.4	14.8	:	22.2
11-11-11-11-11-1		1.1.												

Table A.7: Social Protection Coverage by Category, Country, Income Group, and Region, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015 (% of intended beneficiaries)

		All Categorie	s	Soc	cial Insuran	e	Soc	cial Assistan	eo	Active Lab	or Market	Programs
Country	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015
Cook Islands	:	34.5	34.6	:	0.7	1.1	:	33.8	33.5	÷	:	:
Fiji	11.5	14.6	27.3	7.1	5.6	6.5	4.0	8.7	20.5	0.4	0.4	0.3
Kiribati	:	9.8	10.5	:	3.8	4.4	:	3.1	3.3	:	2.9	2.8
Marshall Islands	26.9	21.3	22.5	5.4	5.8	7.3	6.1	3.0	1.3	15.4	12.6	13.9
Micronesia, Fed. States of	:	9.2	7.0	:	6.6	5.3	:	2.6	1.7	:	:	:
Nauru	5.8	7.0	37.1	0.8	0.8	0.3	5.0	6.3	36.8	:	:	:
Palau	29.9	108.0	96.9	17.9	21.6	84.2	11.8	86.3	12.6	0.2	0.1	0.1
Papua New Guinea	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.1	0.1	0.2	:	:	:	I	I	0.1
Samoa	39.6	45.4	45.9	1.9	2.0	2.3	37.1	42.5	42.6	0.6	0.9	1.0
Solomon Islands	1.4	2.7	2.7	0.9	0.5	1.0	I	I	0.5	0.5	2.1	1.2
Timor-Leste	39.1	41.5	46.4	:	I	0.1	38.3	32.9	38.6	0.8	8.7	7.7
Tonga	÷	4.2	7.6	:	0.2	0.4	÷	1.8	4.0	:	2.2	3.2
Vanuatu	4.0	17.6	66.4	0.4	0.3	0.4	3.6	16.2	64.5	I	1.1	1.5
Pacific Average	17.6	24.3	31.2	3.8	3.7	8.7	11.8	18.2	20.0	2.0	2.4	2.4
Group Averages												
Upper-middle-income countries	18.5	37.1	43.7	7.8	6.9	19.9	6.7	27.6	20.9	4.0	2.6	2.9
Lower-middle-income countries	16.9	16.3	23.3	0.7	1.7	1.8	15.8	12.4	19.4	0.4	2.2	2.2
Micronesia	20.9	31.1	34.8	8.1	7.7	20.3	7.6	20.2	11.1	5.2	3.1	3.4
Melanesia	11.2	15.3	28.6	1.7	1.3	1.6	9.2	11.6	24.8	0.3	2.5	2.2
Polynesia	39.6	28.0	29.4	1.9	1.0	1.3	37.1	26.0	26.7	0.6	1.0	1.4
:												

... = data not available, – = negligible value.

Source: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017.

Table A.8: Size of Social Protection Benefits by Category, Country, Income Group, and Region, for Each Actual Beneficiary, the Pacific, 2009, 2012, and 2015 (% of GDP per capita)

		All Categories		Š	ocial Insurance		So	cial Assistance	0	Active Lal	bor Market P	ograms
Country	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015
Cook Islands	:	8.6	9.7	:	30.6	24.3	:	8.1	9.2	:	:	:
Fiji	53.8	30.6	12.1	77.5	70.2	42.4	16.1	6.3	2.4	3.4	4.9	8.1
Kiribati	:	117.3	99.3	:	189.8	134.1	:	31.6	28.2	:	115.2	128.3
Marshall Islands	17.6	36.0	47.2	54.5	112.3	123.7	19.5	24.0	62.3	3.8	3.8	5.8
Micronesia, Fed. States of	:	86.0	86.2	:	109.2	98.1	:	27.4	48.8	1	:	÷
Nauru	14.8	11.0	11.7	31.8	19.4	31.6	11.9	9.9	11.6	:	:	:
Palau	25.7	7.2	8.5	37.6	30.2	9.1	8.2	1.4	4.2	0.8	9.0	6.0
Papua New Guinea	516.1	503.5	251.1	519.9	544.5	437.1	:	:	:	72.0	64.4	19.7
Samoa	7.0	5.9	7.1	90.7	83.2	97.9	2.8	2.3	2.3	3.4	3.7	4.1
Solomon Islands	68.0	53.6	124.1	104.9	243.7	272.4	43.5	2.6	3.3	4.5	6.4	48.5
<b>Timor-Leste</b>	13.2	22.8	27.2	:	10.6	173.1	13.2	24.1	30.7	13.3	18.2	9.1
Tonga	:	17.6	16.5	:	312.1	217.7	:	10.2	9.8	:	0.7	1.6
Vanuatu	15.3	4.8	2.1	95.2	250.7	218.4	7.1	0.3	0.7	16.8	3.1	1.9
Pacific Average	81.3	69.6	54.1	112.5	154.3	144.6	13.6	11.4	16.4	14.8	17.6	17.9
Group Averages												
Upper-middle- income countries	28.0	18.6	17.8	50.4	52.5	46.2	13.9	6.6	17.9	2.7	3.5	4.0
Lower-middle- income countries	124.0	101.4	76.7	162.1	218.0	206.1	13.3	12.3	15.5	22.0	26.5	26.7
Micronesia	19.4	51.5	50.6	41.3	92.2	79.3	13.2	18.9	31.0	2.3	25.6	28.0
Melanesia	133.3	123.1	83.3	159.5	223.9	228.7	16.0	6.6	7.4	22.0	19.4	17.5
Polynesia	7.0	10.7	11.1	90.7	142.0	113.3	2.8	6.9	7.1	3.4	1.5	1.9
	ļ	-										

Table A.9: Social Protection Expenditure by Poor/Nonpoor, Category, Country, Income Group, and Region, for Each Intended Beneficiary, the Pacific (2009, 2012, 2015) (% of GDP per capita)

																	ł	N.C.						
	1									Activ	e Labor						5					Active	Labor	
, and the second	and c	JOI 7	2015	2000	2017		2000	PO17			rrugra	210 215		arrogarie	о 15 2						- 1 7 - 1 7			SI   1
Cook Islands		00		2004		10		00	0 0		4				2 2 2			- C					1	
Fiji	2.2	1.7	1.7	1.8	1.3	1.4	0.4	0.4	0.3		I		4.0	8	1.6	3.7	2.6	4	0.3	0.2	0.2		1	
Kiribati	:	1.7	1.6	:	0.7	0.5	:	0.3	0.3	:	0.8	0.8	:	3.8	3.8	:	5.5	5.3	:	0.7 (	0.7	:	9	2.8
Marshall Islands	1.3	1.7	2.4	0.5	1.1	1.6	0.5	0.4	0.4	0.3	0.2	0.4	3.4	3.9	3.2	2.4	5.3	7.4 (	0.7 (	0.4 (	.4 (	0.3 (	2	0.4
Micronesia, Fed. States of	:	1.5	1.2	:	1.3	0.9	:	0.2	0.3	:	:	:	:	5.4	4.8	:	5.9	<b>1</b> .3	:	0.5 (	).6	÷	:	:
Nauru	0.3	0.1	1.6	I	I	I	0.3	0.1	1.6	:	:	:	0.6	0.7	2.7	0.3	0.1	) 1.0	).3 (	0.6 2	2.6	:	:	:
Palau	0.4	1.1	1.2	0.2	0.9	1.1	0.2	0.2	0.1	I	I	I	7.3 ¢	5.6	7.0	6.6	5.6	5.6 (	0.7	1.0 (	0.4	I	I	Т
Papua New Guinea	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	:	:	:	I	I	I	0.5	7.0	0.7	0.5	0.7	2.0	:	÷	:	I	I.	I.
Samoa	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.3	0.2	0.3	0.1	0.1	0.1	I	I	I	2.4	2.3	2.8	1.5	1.4	) 6.1	0.9 (	0.8 (	6.0	I	I	I.
Solomon Islands	0.0	0.1	0.8	0.0	I	0.4	I.	I.	I	I	0.1	0.4	1.0	1.4	2.5	1.0	1.3	2.3	I	I	I	1	0.1.0	0.2
Timor-Leste	2.1	3.8	5.6	:	I	I	2.0	3.3	5.4	0.1	0.4	0.2	3.1	5.7	7.0	:	1	1.C	3.1	4.6 (	5.4	I	1.1	0.5
Tonga	:	0.1	0.2	:	0.1	0.1	:	I	0.1	:	I	I	:	0.6	1.0	:	0.5	0.7	:	0.2 (	).3	:	I	I
Vanuatu	0.1	0.1	0.2	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.1	I	0.1	I	I	I	0.5 (	7.0	1.1	0.4	0.7 (	).8	0.1	-	).3	I	I	T
Pacific Average	0.8	1.0	1.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.5	0.7	I	0.1	0.1	2.5	3.5	3.9	1.8	2.4	2.4 (	0.8	0.8	1.1		.3	0.3

continued on next page

						On th	e Poor										ō	a the Ne	onpoor					
	All	Catego	ries	Soci	al Insu	rance	Socia	d Assist	ance	Act Marke	ive Lab et Progr	or rams	All C	ategor	ies	Social	Insura	nce	Social	Assista	nce	Acti Marke	ve Labo t Progr	or ams
Country	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015
Group Averages																								
Upper- middle- income countries	1.1	1.1	1.6	0.6	0.7	0.8	0.3	0.4	0.7	0.1	0.1	0.1	3.8	3.6	4.4	3.3	2.8	3.1	0.5	0.8	1.1	0.1	I	0.1
Lower- middle- income countries	0.5	1.0	1.3	1.0	0.3	0.3	0.6	0.5	0.8	I	0.2	0.2	1.5	3.4	3.6	0.7	2.1	2.0	1.0	0.9	1.1	I	0.5	0.5
Micronesia	0.7	1.2	1.6	0.2	0.8	0.8	0.3	0.2	0.5	0.2	0.2	0.2	3.8	5.9	6.3	3.1	4.7	4.7	0.6	0.6	0.9	0.1	0.6	0.6
Melanesia	0.9	1.2	1.7	0.5	0.3	0.4	0.6	0.7	1.2	I	0.1	0.1	1.8	2.3	2.6	1.1	1.0	1.1	0.9	1.0	1.4	I	0.3	0.2
Polynesia	0.4	0.5	0.6	0.3	0.1	0.2	0.1	0.3	0.4	I.	I.	I.	2.4	1.7	2.1	1.5	0.7	0.9	0.9	1.0	1.1	I.	Т	I.
- doto not ou	ماطماند	1	، مادانته، ار	بيماييم ر	י - מת <i>י</i>	104 0004	i onoi n	tonduot																

... = data not available, – = negligible value, GDP = gross national product.

Source: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017.

Table A.10: Social Protection Expenditure by Gender, Category, Country, Income Group, and Region, for Each Intended Beneficiary, the Pacific (2009, 2012, 2015) (% of GDP per capita)

						On W	omen											On Me	u					
	ΠA	Catego	ories	Soci	al Insur	ance	Social	Assista	ance	Acti Marke	ve Labo t Progra	or ams	All Ca	tegorie	s	Social 1	Insuran	eg	Social ∌	Assistar	lee	Activ Market	e Laboi Progra	, su
Country	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012 2	2015 2	2 6009	012 2	015 2	009 2	012 2	015 2	009 2	012 2	015 2	009 2	012 2	015
Cook Islands	:	1.5	1.7	:	0.1	0.1	:	1.4	1.6	:	:	:	:	1.5	1.6	:	0.1	0.1	:	1.3	1.5	:	:	:
Fiji	1.7	1.6	1.3	1.4	1.3	1.0	0.3	0.3	0.3	I	I	I	4.5	2.9	2.0	4.1	2.6	1.8	0.3	0.2	0.2	I	ī	Т
Kiribati	:	4.1	3.7	:	2.7	2.3	:	0.6	0.6	:	0.8	0.8	:	7.4	6.7	:	4.5	3.6	:	0.4	0.3	:	2.6	2.8
Marshall Islands	1.7	2.1	3.0	1.3	1.6	2.3	0.3	0.3	0.3	1.0	0.2	0.4	3.0	5.5	7.6	1.7	4.9	6.7	0.8	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.2	0.4
Micronesia, Fed. States of	:	3.1	2.4	:	2.7	2.0	:	0.4	0.4	:	:	:	:	4.8	3.7	:	4.5	3.2	:	0.4	0.4	:	:	:
Nauru	0.4	0.3	2.3	0.1	0.1	I	0.3	0.3	2.3	:	:	:	0.5	0.5	2.0	0.2	0.1	0.1	0.3	0.4	1.9	:	:	:
Palau	2.7	3.3	3.4	2.3	2.7	3.2	0.4	0.5	0.2	I	I	I	5.0	4.5	4.8	4.5	3.8	4.5	0.5	0.7	0.3	I	ī	I.
Papua New Guinea	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.2	0.3	0.3	:	:	:	I	I	I	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.4	0.5	0.5	:	:	:	I	I.	1
Samoa	1.3	1.2	1.5	0.7	0.7	1.0	9.0	0.5	0.5	I	I	I	1.5	1.4	1.8	1.0	1.0	1.3	0.5	0.4	0.5	I	I	Т
Solomon Islands	0.3	0.1	1.0	0.3	I	0.8	I	I	I	I	0.1	0.2	0.7	1.3	2.2	0.7	1.3	1.9	I	I	I	I	1.0	0.3
Timor-Leste	2.2	3.1	4.2	:	I	I	2.1	2.8	4.1	I	0.3	0.1	3.0	6.4	8.4	:	I	0.1	2.9	5.1	7.7	0.1	1.3	0.6
Tonga	:	0.3	0.6	:	0.2	0.4	:	0.1	0.2	:	I	I	:	0.4	0.6	:	0.3	0.4	:	0.1	0.2	÷	I	Т
Vanuatu	0.2	0.3	0.5	0.1	0.3	0.3	0.1	0.0	0.2	I	I	I	0.4	0.5	0.8	0.3	0.5	0.6	0.1	I	0.2	I	I	Т
Pacific Average	1.2	1.6	2.0	0.7	1.0	1.1	0.5	0.6	0.8	T	0.1	0.1	2.1	2.9	3.3	1.4	1.8	1.9	0.7	0.7	1.1	0.1	0.3	0.3
																					contir	need or	ı next J	age

tinued
con
0
A.
٩
ab.
-

						On W	omen											On M	len					
	All	Catego	ries	Socia	l Insur	ance	Socia	Assist	ance	Acti Marke	ve Lab t Progr	or rams	All C	ategori	es	Social	Insura	nce	Social.	Assistan	e	Acti <sup>.</sup> Marke	ve Labo t Progr	ams
Country	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012	2015	2009	2012 2	015 2	600	2012	2015
Group Averages																								
Upper- middle- income countries	1.6	1.8	2.3	1.3	1.2	1.3	0.3	9.0	0.9	I	I	0.1	3.2	3.0	3.6	2.6	2.3	2.6	0.5	0.6	0.9	0.2	0.1	0.1
Lower- middle- income countries	0.8	1.6	1.8	0.3	0.9	0.9	0.7	9.0	0.8	I	0.1	0.1	1.2	2.9	3.1	0.5	1.6	1.5	0.9	0.8	1.2	I	0.5	0.5
Micronesia	1.6	2.6	3.0	1.2	2.0	2.0	0.3	0.4	0.8	I	0.2	0.2	2.8	4.5	5.0	2.1	3.5	3.6	0.6	0.4	0.7	0.2	0.6	0.6
Melanesia	0.9	1.1	1.5	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.9	I	0.1	0.1	1.8	2.3	2.8	1.1	1.0	1.0	0.8	1.1	1.6	ī	0.3	0.2
Polynesia	1.3	1.0	1.3	0.7	0.3	0.5	0.6	0.7	0.8	I.	I.	I.	1.5	1.1	1.4	1.0	0.5	0.6	0.5	0.6	0.7	i.	1	1
	-1-1-1-		1 1 1	-	6		- [																	

... = data not available, – = negligible value, GDP = gross national product. Source: ADB estimates based on Social Protection Indicator country reports, 2017.

# References

- Asian Development Bank (ADB). 2011. *The Revised Social Protection Index: Methodology and Handbook*. Manila. http://www.adb.org/documents/ revised-social-protection-index-methodology-and-handbook.
- \_\_\_\_\_. 2016. The Social Protection Indicator: Assessing Results for the Pacific. Manila.
- Government of the Cook Islands, Ministry of Internal Affairs. 2010. *Review of the Social Welfare System*. Avarua.
- Government of the Cook Islands, Ministry of Internal Affairs. 2014. *Fiscal Impact* of Welfare Payments in Cook Islands. Avarua. Draft.
- Government of Fiji, Ministry of Social Welfare, Women, Children and Poverty Alleviation. 2014. www.welfare-women.gov.fj/index.php/social-welfare. html (accessed 18 July 2016).
- Government of Solomon Islands, Ministry of Infrastructure Development, and Honiara City Council. 2010. *Rapid Employment Project Operations Manual*. Honiara. p. 10.
- Government of Timor-Leste. 2014 and 2015. National Directorate for Social Reintegration. Dili.
- Government of Tonga. 2013 and 2015. *Annual Budget Statement 2013/14* and *2015/16*. Ministry of Finance. Nuku'alofa.
- Handayani, S. W. 2016. "Overview." In S. W. Handayani, ed. *Social Protection for Informal Workers in Asia*. Manila: Asian Development Bank. pp. 1–8.

- International Labour Organization. 1982. Resolution concerning statistics of the economically active population, employment, unemployment and underemployment, adopted by the Thirteenth International Conference of Labor Statisticians. www.ilo.org/public/english/bureau/stat/download/ res/ecacpop.pdf.
- Marshall Islands Social Security Administration. 2013. Annual Report 2013. Majuro. http://www.rmimissa.org/.
- Naudé, W., A. Santos-Paulino, and M. McGillivray, eds. 2009. *Vulnerability in Developing Countries*. Tokyo and New York: UNU Press.
- Organisation for Economic Co-Operation and Development. 2017. A Decade of Social Protection Development in Selected Asian Countries. Paris: OECD Publishing. http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264272262-en.
- Pacific Islands Forum Secretariat. 2009. "Pacific Regional Strategy on Disability 2010–2015." Forum Disability Ministers' Meeting, 21–23 October 2009. Rarotonga.
- Samoa Bureau of Statistics. 2011. *Population and Housing Census 2011 Analytical Report*. Apia.
- Tonga National Retirement Benefits Fund. 2013. *First Annual Report 2012/2015*. Nuku'alofa.
- Tonga Retirement Fund Board. 2011 to 2015. *Annual Reports*, 2010/2011 to 2014/2015. Nuku'alofa.
- United Nations Development Programme (UNDP). 2014. The State of Human Development in the Pacific: A Report on Vulnerability and Exclusion in a Time of Rapid Change. Suva: UNDP Pacific Centre.

# The Social Protection Indicator for the Pacific

#### Assessing Progress

This publication provides updates on Social Protection Indicators of 13 Pacific developing member countries of the Asian Development Bank. It presents an analysis of 2015 data on social protection programs in the countries, particularly the substantial progress in terms of expenditure and benefit size between 2009 and 2015. Spending favored the nonpoor over the poor. Yet, spending on women remained behind that on men, with the gap even widening. The Social Protection Index—now the Social Protection Indicator—was developed by the Asian Development Bank and its partners as the first comprehensive and quantitative measure of social protection systems in Asia and the Pacific.

#### About the Asian Development Bank

ADB is committed to achieving a prosperous, inclusive, resilient, and sustainable Asia and the Pacific, while sustaining its efforts to eradicate extreme poverty. Established in 1966, it is owned by 68 members—49 from the region. Its main instruments for helping its developing member countries are policy dialogue, loans, equity investments, guarantees, grants, and technical assistance.



#### ASIAN DEVELOPMENT BANK

6 ADB Avenue, Mandaluyong City 1550 Metro Manila, Philippines www.adb.org